# International Doctorate Program in Molecular Oncology and Endocrinology Doctorate School in Molecular Medicine

XIX cycle - 2003–2007 Coordinator: Prof. Giancarlo Vecchio

# "Molecular mechanisms of insulin resistance: role of endocannabinoid system in the regulation of glucose metabolism and insulin action"

Iolanda Esposito

University of Naples Federico II Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano"

# **Administrative Location**

Dipartimento di Biologia e Patologia Cellulare e Molecolare "L. Califano" Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II

# **Partner Institutions**

#### **Italian Institutions**

Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Seconda Università di Napoli, Naples, Italy Università del Sannio, Benevento, Italy Università di Genova, Genoa, Italy Università di Padova, Padua, Italy

#### **Foreign Institutions**

Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences, Baltimore, MD, USA National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA Ohio State University, Columbus, OH, USA Université Paris Sud XI, Paris, France Universidad Autonoma de Madrid, Spain Centro de Investigaciones Oncologicas (CNIO), Spain Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo, Brazil Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University, USA

#### **Supporting Institutions**

Università degli Studi di Napoli "Federico II", Naples, Italy Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca Istituto Superiore di Oncologia (ISO) Terry Fox Foundation, Canada Istituto di Endocrinologia ed Oncologia Sperimentale "G. Salvatore", CNR, Naples, Italy Centro Regionale di Competenza in Genomica (GEAR) Università Italo-Francese

# Faculty

#### **Italian Faculty**

Giancarlo Vecchio, MD, Coordinator Francesco Beguinot, MD Angelo Raffaele Bianco, MD Francesca Carlomagno, MD Gabriella Castoria, MD Angela Celetti, MD Vincenzo Ciminale, MD Annamaria Cirafici, PhD Annamaria Colao, MD Alma Contegiacomo, MD Sabino De Placido, MD Monica Fedele, PhD Pietro Formisano, MD Alfredo Fusco, MD Massimo Imbriaco, MD Paolo Laccetti, MD Antonio Leonardi, MD Barbara Majello, PhD Rosa Marina Melillo, MD Claudia Miele, PhD Francesco Oriente, MD Roberto Pacelli, MD Giuseppe Palumbo, PhD Silvio Parodi, MD Giuseppe Portella, MD Giorgio Punzo, MD Antonio Rosato, MD Massimo Santoro, MD Giampaolo Tortora, MD Donatella Tramontano, PhD Giancarlo Troncone, MD Bianca Maria Veneziani, MD

## **Foreign Faculty**

National Institutes of Health (USA)Michael M. Gottesman, MD Silvio Gutkind, PhD Stephen Marx, MD Ira Pastan, MD Phill Gorden, MD Johns Hopkins School of Medicine (USA) Vincenzo Casolaro, MD Pierre Coulombe, PhD James G. Herman MD Robert Schleimer, PhD Johns Hopkins Krieger School of Arts and Sciences (USA)Eaton E. Lattman, MD Ohio State University, Columbus (USA) Carlo M. Croce, MD Albert Einstein College of Medicine of Yeshiwa University (USA) Luciano D'Adamio, MD Nancy Carrasco, MD Université Paris Sud XI (France) Martin Schlumberger, MD Jean Michel Bidart, MD Universidad Autonoma de Madrid (Spain) Juan Bernal, MD, PhD Pilar Santisteban Centro de Investigaciones **Oncologicas** (Spain) Mariano Barbacid, MD Universidade Federal de Sao Paulo (Brazil) Janete Maria Cerutti Rui Maciel

"Molecular mechanism of insulin resistance: role of endocannabinoid system in the regulation of glucose metabolism and insulin action"

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ABSTRACT	7
BACKGROUND	8
1. Insulin sensitivity and insulin-resistance	8
1.1 Insulin action and glucose metabolism	8
1.2 Insulin-resistance and type 2 diabetes	9
1.3 Molecular mechanism of insulin-resistance	9
2. The endocannabinoid system (ECS	10
2.1 Endocannabinoid receptors	11
2.2 Endocannabinoids and exogenous cannabinoids	12
2.3 The functions of endocannabinoid system	15
3. The role of ECS in the modulation of energy balance	16
3.1 Endocannabinoid functions at mesolimbic level	17
3.2 Endocannabinoid functions at hypothalamic level	18
3.3 The peripheral effect of the ECS in the modulation of metabolic functions.	18
4. Cannabinoid receptor antagonist: SR141716 or Rimonabant	21
AIM OF THE STUDY	24
MATERIALS AND METHODS	25
RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	27
CONCLUSIONS	39
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	40
REFERENCES	42

# LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This dissertation is based upon the following publications:

- 1. Fiory F, Oriente F, Miele C, Romano C, Trencia A, Alberobello AT, **Esposito I**, Valentino R, Beguinot F, Formisano P. Protein kinase C-zeta and protein kinase B regulate distinct steps of insulin endocytosis and intracellular sorting. J Biol Chem 2004;279:11137-11145.
- 2. Fiory F, Alberobello AT, Miele C, Oriente F, **Esposito I**, Corbo V, Ruvo M, Tizzano B, Rasmussen TE, Gammeltoft S, Formisano P, Beguinot F. Tyrosine phosphorylation of phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1 by the insulin receptor is necessary for insulin metabolic signaling. Mol Cell Biol 2005;25(24):10803-14.
- 3. Perfetti A, Oriente F, Iovino S, Alberobello AT, Barbagallo APM, **Esposito I**, Fiory F, Teperino R, Ungaro P, Miele C, Formisano P, Begiunot F. Phorbol esters induce intracellular accumalation of the antiapoptotic protein PED/PEA-15 by preventing ubiquitinylation and proteasomal degradation. J Biol Chem 2007;282(12):8648-57.

# ABSTRACT

# Molecular mechanisms of insulin resistance: role of endocannabinoid system in the regulation of glucose metabolism and insulin action

Hypothalamic endocannabinoids are considered to belong to the growing family of orexigenic mediators. The endocannabinoid system participates in the regulation of food intake and energy metabolism at both central and peripheral level. It has been shown that the endocannabinoids, anandamide and 2arachydonoyl glycerol, stimulate feeding via activation of the cannabinoid CB1 receptors. SR141716 is a potent and selective central cannabinoid receptor antagonist, which also may act as an inverse agonist. It antagonises the hyperphagia induced by anandamide and 2-arachidonoyl glycerol. In addition to its effect on food intake, SR141716 decreases body weight and adiposity in dietinduced obese mice by increasing energy expenditure. In this work, I have investigated whether it may control glucose metabolism in skeletal muscle cells. Detectable levels of the endocannabinoid CB1 receptor were revealed in L6 cell model. However, differentiated myotubes displayed 35 and 45% reduction, respectively, of CB1 mRNA and protein levels, compared to undifferentiated myoblasts. Exposure of L6 myotubes to the metabolically stable endocannabinoid analogue 2-methyl-2'-F-anandamide (Met-F-AEA) inhibited 2-deoxyglucose (2-DG) uptake in a dose-dependent manner. At variance, the treatment with SR141716 increased 2-DG uptake. Protein expression profiling revealed that both the regulatory p85 and the catalytic p110 subunits of the phosphatidilinositol-3kinase (PI3K) were increased by SR141716. No significant change of expression of other known PI3K downstream molecules and lipid phosphatases was observed. However, PDK-1, Akt/PKB and PKCζ activities were acutely induced following SR141716 treatment of L6 cells, and the effect was detectable up to 72 h. These stimulatory effects on PI3K expression and activity were largely prevented by H-89, an inhibitor of the cAMP-dependent protein-kinase A (PKA). Moreover, SR141716-stimulated 2-DG uptake was blunted by the co-incubation either with H-89 or with the PI3K inhibitor LY294002. Thus, pharmacological modulation of CB1 regulates glucose uptake at the level of the PI3K signalling system in skeletal muscle cells. Interfering with CB1 signalling may therefore ameliorate gluco-regulatory functions in peripheral tissues.

## BACKGROUND

#### 1. Insulin sensitivity and insulin-resistance

Over the course of evolution, organisms have evolved complex mechanisms to regulate fuel metabolism in response to food availability (Taylor 1999). Insulin is the principal hormone that coordinates these processes. When food is eaten, pancreatic  $\beta$  cells secrete insulin, which directs the body to store fuel. Insulin promotes the deposition of glycogen in liver and triglyceride in adipose tissue, and also activates glucose transport and glycogen synthesis in muscle.

#### 1.1 Insulin action and glucose metabolism

Insulin stimulates glucose uptake into skeletal muscle tissue and into adipose tissue mainly through GLUT4 translocation from intracellular pools to the plasma membrane (Klip et al., 1993; Bryant et al., 2002; Saltiel and Pessin, 2002). Following insulin binding, insulin receptor tyrosine kinase undergoes autophosphorylation and catalyzes the phosphorylation of several intracellular protein substrates, such as members of IRS family (Insulin Receptor Substrate) and Shc (Src-Homology Collagen) proteins. These initial events generate multiple signalling cascades that mediate the final cellular responses to insulin (Pessin and Saltiel 2000; Van Obberghen et al. 2001). In particular, tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-1 by insulin activates phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3-K) and induces activation of downstream signal molecules, such as protein kinase B (PKB/Akt) (Kohn et al., 1996; Tanti et al., 1997; Hill et al., 1999; Wang et al., 1999) and atypical PKCs (aPKCs)  $\zeta$  and  $\lambda/\iota$  (Bandyopadhyay et al.1999; Standaert et al., 1997; Kotani et al., 1998). It is plausible that PKCZ may be implicated in actin remodelling for the translocation of the insulin-sensitive glucose transporter GLUT4 in muscle cells (Liu et al. 2006) (Figure 1).



Figure 1: Molecular mechanism of insulin-stimulated glucose transport.

#### 1.2 Insulin-resistance and type 2 diabetes

Insulin resistance is a rather complex condition, which is contributed to by genetic, nutritional and other environmental factors. Insulin resistance is a key factor in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes (T2D) and a co-factor in the development of dyslipidaemia, hypertension and atherosclerosis. Type 2 diabetes is a genetically determined disorder, affecting over 150 million people worldwide.

T2D is characterized by several metabolic defects, among which beta-cell secretory dysfunction and peripheral insulin resistance are considered as hallmarks of the disease in humans (Kahn 2003; Rizza et al. 1990; Weyer et al. 1999). It is generally acknowledged that the disease arises because of the progressive failure of endocrine pancreas to adequately cope with the increased insulin demand in insulin resistance states (Lazar 2005)

#### 1.3 Molecular mechanisms of insulin-resistance

Resistance to insulin action is a common abnormality present in major human diseases such as diabetes mellitus and obesity. Insulin resistance in diabetes is genetically determined, but its incidence is also affected by environmental conditions and by factors secondary to diabetes itself (Kahn and Flier 2000). These acquired and secondary factors further impair insulin action in the diabetic individual. For instance, chronic hyperglycemia per se promotes insulin resistance (Hager et al. 1991; Davidson et al. 1994). A number of mechanisms have been proposed to explain hyperglycemia-induced insulin resistance. These include abnormalities in the PKC signalling system (Idris et al. 2002) and activation of the NF-KB transcription factors by chronically elevated glucose concentrations (Yerneni et al. 1999, Nishikawa et al. 2000). However, the molecular mechanism(s) through which hyperglycemia exacerbates insulin resistance in diabetes have only partially been elucidated. This occurs, at least in part, because of the increased production of advanced glycation end products (AGEs) (Vlassara 1997). We have previously shown that AGEs derange insulin signals, activating PKCa (Miele et al. 2003). During first two years of my doctorate programme, I have studied the molecular mechanism through which AGEs interfere with insulin action in L6 skeletal muscle cells. AGEs, binding their transmembrane receptor (RAGE, Receptor for AGEs), activate intracellular tyrosine kinase Src and cause an increase of Src-dependent diacylglycerol levels. These events concur to activate PKC $\alpha$ , which interacts with RAGE, IRS1 and Src (Submitted for publication). AGEs activated PKCa reduces IRS1 and IRS2 tyrosine phosphorylation and impairs insulin activation of glucose transport and of glycogen synthase (Miele et al. 2003). These novel findings indicate that AGEs induce formation of a multimolecular complex which includes RAGE, Src activated PKCa and IRS1. This complex may lead to the AGE-dependent inhibition of insulin action in L6 skeletal muscle cells. (Figure 2)



Figure 2: Proposed model for AGEs effect on insulin signalling.

Furthermore, obesity is thought to play a central role as a causative factor of insulin-resistance (Kahn and Flier 2000). Moreover, genetic and functional abnormalities found in obese individuals show a certain degree of overlap with those detected in type 2 diabetes patients, suggesting that common molecular events may contribute to the onset and/or progression of both disorders. Several factors have been identified through which obesity is thought to cause insulin resistance: free fatty acids (FFAs) (Randle et al. 1963; Boden 1997), tumour necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ) (Hube and Hauner 1999; Sigal and Warram 1996) and resistin (Steppan et al. 2001). These defects may affect feeding behaviour, as well as energy expenditure and nutrients metabolism. Human obesity has been moreover associated with dysregulation of the peripheral and adipose tissue endocannabinoid system (Murdolo et al. 2007).

#### 2. The endocannabinoid system

Recent studies have provided evidence that the endocannabinoid system has significant effects on energy balance and metabolism through the central control of appetite and by affecting peripheral metabolism (Despres 2007). The endocannabinoid system comprises two cannabinoid receptor subtypes, CB1 and CB2, their endogenous ligands [the endocannabinoids, N-arachidonyl ethanolamine, or AEA, named anandamide, and 2-arachidonoylglucerol (2-AG)], and enzymes for ligands biosynthesis and degradation, i.e. the *sn*-1-selective diacylglycerol- $\alpha$  (DAGL $\alpha$ ), the monoacylglycerol lipase (MAGL), the *N*-arachidonoyl-phosphatidylethanolamine phospholipase D (NAPE-PLD) and the fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH) (Piomelli et al 1999, De Petrocellis et al.

2004, Pagotto et al. 2006). Elevated levels of the endogenus cannabinoids (anandamide –AEA- and 2-arachidonoyl-glycerol -2AG-) have been found in obese individuals (Engeli et al. 2005; Osei-Hyiaman et al. 2005) and correlate with intra-abdominal adiposity (Cote at al. 2007).

## 2.1 Endocannabinoid receptors

The endocannabinoid system controls food intake via both central and peripheral mechanisms, and it may also stimulate lipogenesis and fat accumulation. Exogenous cannabinoids and endocannabinoids increase food intake and promote weight gain by activating specific receptors. (Jamshidi and Taylor 2001; Williams and Kirkham 2002; Williams and Kirkham 1999; Cota et al. 2003). Two cannabinoid receptors have been identified and molecularly characterized so far, namely the seven transmembrane G protein-coupled cannabinoid receptor type 1 (CB1 receptor) and type 2 (CB2 receptor). CB1 receptor was originally described as the 'brain type' cannabinoid receptor, because its levels of expression were high in the brain (Herkenham et al. 1990). However, recent studies attribute new sites of action of endocannabinoids to many peripheral organs through CB1 receptor activation. In fact, CB1 receptor expression was found in pituitary, adrenal glands, reproductive organs, adipocytes, muscle and liver. The generalization for CB1 receptor being the eminent 'brain type' receptor is therefore no longer appropriate. CB2 receptor expression and action seem to be restricted to keratinocytes and immune and blood cells, where they may participate in regulating immune responses (Howlett et al. 2002; Ibrahim et al. 2005). Juan-Pico and coworkers have observed that 2-AG through CB2 receptors regulates  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  signals in  $\beta$ -cells and, as a consequence, it decreases insulin secretion (Juan-Pico et al 2006). Recently, Nakata and Yada have observed that CB1 receptor, but not CB2 receptor, was expressed in mouse pancreatic islets. Moreover, it seems that anandamide and CB1 agonists inhibit glucose-induced insulin secretion from mouse pancreatic islets. Both anandamide and CB1 agonist inhibit glucose-induced increases in  $[Ca^{2+}]_i$  in mouse pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells (Nakata and Yada 2007).

The signal transduction of cannabinoids receptors has been extensively described. CB1 receptor activation might lead to the stimulation of different intracellular pathways, depending on the cell type involved and the experimental conditions. Intracellular effects of CB1 receptor stimulation include the regulation of the cAMP cascade, modulation of ion channels, stimulation of kinase pathways, and induction of immediate early genes. It has been described that activation of CB1 leads to the stimulation of G<sub>i/0</sub> proteins, that, in turn, inhibits the adenylate cyclase-mediated conversion of ATP to cAMP. cAMP molecules can bind the regulatory subunits of protein kinase A (PKA) and cause the liberation of the catalytic subunits. Activated PKA can phosphorylate A-type potassium (K<sup>+</sup><sub>A</sub>) channels. G<sub>i/0</sub> activated by CB1 can also directly inhibit N- or P/Q-type channels and activate inwardly rectifying potassium (K<sub>ir</sub>) channels. These last two effects are controlled by protein kinase C (PKC), which, after

activation, can phosphorylate CB1 in the third cytoplasmatic loop and uncouple the receptor from ion channels. Activation of CB1 can also stimulate several intracellular kinases, such as focal adhesion kinase (FAK), phosphatidyl inositol-3-kinase (PI3K) and its downstream effector protein kinase B (PKB/AKT), ERKs, c-Jun N-terminal kinase (c-JNK) and p38 MAPK (p38). Stimulation of cytoplasmatic kinases could also mediate the CB1-induced expression of the immediate early genes (IEG), such as the transcriptor factors c-fos, c-jun, and the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) (Figure 3). However, CB1 receptor, which normally inhibits adenylate cyclase, can also stimulate the cAMP pathway in particular conditions (Glass and Felder 1997; Kearn et al. 2005). Moreover, recent results suggest the possibility of functional interactions of CB1 receptor with other receptors, for istance, with type 1 orexin receptor (Hilairet et al. 2003), 5HT<sub>2</sub> serotonin receptors (Devlin and Christopoulos 2002), and dopamine receptor type 2 (D2) (Kearn et al. 2005). The possibility that such interactions depend on heterooligomerization processes might represent a very interesting novel aspect (Kearn et al. 2005), which will expand the view of the pharmacology and physiology of endocannabinoid system. Similar to CB1, CB2 receptors can modulate adenylyl cyclase and MAP kinase activity, through their ability to couple to G<sub>i/0</sub> proteins (Felder et al. 1995; Kobayashi et al. 2001). However, in contrast to CB1, CB2 receptor stimulation is believed not to modulate ion channel function (Felder et al. 1995), and CB2 does not couple to G<sub>s</sub> (Glass and Felder 1997; Calandra et al 1999).



Figure 3: Signal transduction of CB1 receptor

#### 2.2 Endocannabinoids and exogenous cannabinoids

Cannabinoid receptors are able to bind exogenous cannabinoids, such as  $\Delta^9$ -tetrahydrocannabinol ( $\Delta^9$ -THC), the main psychoactive constituent of marijuana, and their endogenous ligands: the endocannabinoids (Mechoulam et al. 1995;

Matsuda et al. 1990; Munro et al. 1993; Devane et al. 1992; Sugiura et al. 1995). In 1992, the first endogenous cannabinoid, N-arachidonyl ethanolamine, or AEA, also called anandamide, was identified (Devane et al. 1992). Subsequently, a second endocannabinoid, 2-arachidonoyl glycerol (2-AG), was discovered (Mechoulam et al. 1995; Sugiura et al. 1995) (Figure 4). Both these compounds are derivatives of arachidonic acid and are able to bind to CB1 and CB2 receptors, although with difference in affinities and activation efficacies (Howlett 2002). During the last few years, several other bioactive lipid mediators have been described; they appear to act, at least in part, through CB1 and/or CB2 receptors and confer specific pharmacological effects in vivo (Bradshaw et al. 2005). Specifically, these compounds are 2-arachidonoyl-glyceryl-ether (noladin ether) (Hanus et al. 2001), O-arachidonoyl-ethanolamine (virodhamine) (Porter et al. 2002), N-arachidonoyl-dopamine (Huang et al. 2002), and possibly oleamide (Leggett et al. 2004). However, the endogenous function in physiological processes for all these latter compounds have not vet been established in detail and need further investigation (De Petrocellis et al. 2004).



Figure 4: A. Δ<sup>9</sup>-tetrahydrocannabinol (Δ<sup>9</sup>-THC); B. Anandamide (AEA); C. 2-arachidonoil glycerol (2-AG)

Anandamide and 2-AG are synthesized via phospholipid-dependent pathway. The enzymes that catalyze the formation of anandamide and 2-AG from arachidonic acid are N-acylphosphatidylethanolamine-selective phospholipase D (NAPE-PLD) and diacylglycerol (DAG) lipase, respectively. Endocannabinoids are very lipofilic and thus cannot be stored in vesicles like other neurotrasmitters. Consequently, the regulation of endocannabinoid signalling is tightly controlled by their synthesis, release, uptake and degradation (Piomelli 2003). Several different stimuli, including membrane depolarization and increased intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> and/or receptor stimulation, can activate complex enzymatic machineries, which lead to the cleavage of membrane phospholipids and eventually to the synthesis of endocannbainoids. Importantly, different enzymes are involved in the synthesis of distinct endocannabinoids, indicating an independent involvement of endocannabinoids in different conditions. After synthesis, endocannabinoids can activate cannabinoid receptors, either after previous release into the extracellular space or directly moving within the cell membrane. Endocannabinoid signalling is limited by very efficient degradation processes, involving facilitated uptake from the extracellular space into the cell and enzymatic catabolism mediated by specific intracellular enzymes. The enzymes

able to degrade endocannabinoids are quite well characterized. They are fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH) for anandamide and related compounds (Giang et al. 1997) and monoglycerol lipase for 2-AG (Dinh et al. 2002). An interesting aspect of endocannabinoids activity is the rapid induction of their synthesis, receptor activation and degradation (Piomelli 2003; Di Marzo 2004). The endocannabinoid system has thus been suggested to act on demand, with a tightly regulated spatial and temporal selectivity. The system exerts its modulatory actions only when and where it is needed. This fact poses an important distinction between the physiological functions of the endocannabinoid system (selective in time and space) and the pharmacological actions of exogenous cannabinoid agonists. which lack such selectivity. Concerning degradation of endocannabinoids, which represents an important regulatory aspect of the activity of the endocannabinoid system, it should also be mentioned that a recent study investigated whether endocytic processes are involved in the uptake of endocannabinoids and found that about half of the AEA uptake occurs via a caveola/lipid raft-related process (McFarland et al. 2004).

Several mechanisms underlying endocannabinoid-mediated signalling have been reported. 1) In the central nervous system (CNS), endocannabinoids can act as neurotrasmitters transferring information from one neuron to the next. Here, postsynaptic site where they activate CB1 receptors. They thus mediate a retrograde signal (Freund et al. 2003; Wilson and Nicoll 2002; Alger 2002). The overall effect is a decrease in the release of neurotrasmitters such as glutamate and GABA. This phenomenon is present in synaptic connections of many brain regions, thus representing an important modulatory mechanism of neuronal transmission. 2) Endocannabinoids may act in a paracrine or autocrine manner, not involving synaptic transmission. This is presumably for glial cells (Stella 2004) and in non-neuronal cells such as the adipocytes and the hepatocytes. 4) Because endocannabinoids and CB1 receptor are also present within the cell, it cannot be excluded that endocannabinoids may act as intracellular signalling molecules. Endocannabinoids appear to be very versatile signalling mediators, involved in a broad spectrum of physiological regulatory processes.

Pharmacological investigations have placed emphasis on the generation of substances acting as specific antagonists of cannabinoid receptors. Among the increasing number of compounds sharing CB1 receptor antagonistic properties (Lange and Kruse 2004; Gatley et al. 1996), the compounds most characterized are SR141716 (Figure 5) (Rinaldi-Carmona et al. 1994), SR14778 (Rinaldi-Carmona et al. 2004), AM251 (Gatley et al. 1996), AM281 (Lan et al. 1999), LY320135 (Felder et al. 1998), and SLV319 (Lange et al. 2004). The CB1 receptor antagonists known so far are diarylpyrazoles, or aminoalkylindoles, or triazole derivatives. Diarylpyrazoles include SR141716, which is the first selective CB1 receptor antagonist reported. It was discovered approximately a decade ago, and it has been the compound most studied so far. Pharmacologically, SR141716 shows a K<sub>i</sub> value of binding to rat brain synaptosome of 1.98  $\pm$  0.36 nM (Rinaldi-Carmona et al. 2004). Few data on the metabolism and pharmacokinetics of SR141716 are available in humans (Huestis et al. 2001). The dose of SR141716 that produced a 50% antagonism of agonist

effect in the mouse was 0.23 mg/Kg, and a dose of 3 mg/kg produces a long lasting (18 hrs) blockade of the effect of the agonistic agent WIN-55212-3 (Dutta et al. 1994). There are different possible mechanisms by which CB1 receptor antagonists produce their effects on the CB1 receptor (Pertwee 2005). The ligands can be competitive antagonists of CB1 receptor activation by endogenously released endocannabinoids, or they can act as inverse agonists and modulating constitutive CB1 receptor activity by shifting it from an active "on" to an inactive "off" state (Bouaboula et al. 1997). They may also act by CB1 receptor independent mechanisms (Pertwee 2005). These mechanisms are not mutually exclusive.



Figure 5: Chemical structure of SR141716 or rimonabant.

#### 2.3 The functions of endocannabinoid system

The endocannabinoid system is involved in a plethora of physiological functions (Piomelli 2003; De Petrocellis et al. 2004). During the last few years, an overwhelming amount of data has been acquired to understand the biological roles of this system in more detail. However, many questions are still open, and promising new discoveries await us in the near future. In general, the endocannabinoid system is involved in many different physiological functions, many of which relate to stress-recovery systems and to maintenance of homeostatic balance (Di Marzo et al. 1998). Among other functions, the endocannabinoid system is involved in neuroprotection (Panikashvili et al. 2001; Marsicano et al. 2003; Panikashvili et al. 2005), modulation of nociception (Cravatt et al.2004), regulation of motor activity (van der Stelt and Di Marzo 2003), and the control of certain phases of memory processing (Wotjak 2005; Marsicano et al. 2002; Varvel and Lichtman 2002). In addition, the endocannabinoid system is involved in modulating the immune and inflammatory responses (Walter et al. 2003; Klein et al. 2003, Massa et al. 2004). It also influences the cardiovascular and respiratory systems by controlling heart rate, blood pressure, and bronchial functions (Mendizabal et al. 2003). Yet importantly, endocannabinoids are known to exert important antiproliferative actions in tumor cells (Bifulco and Di Marzo 2002). It has been known for a long time that exogenous cannabinoids are able to affect secretion of pituitary

hormones, thus having a strong effect on peripheral target organ functions. The hypothalamus is generally considered as the main site of cannabinoid action on neuroendocrine functions. Endocannabinoids act as retrograde messengers activating CB1 receptors expressed at presynaptic glutamatergic terminals in the hypothalamus (Di et al. 2003). The subsequent activation of the CB1 receptor signalling cascade leads to the inhibition of the release of the excitatory neurotransmitter glutamate onto the neuroendocrine cells of the PVN and the supraoptic nucleus (Di et al. 2003). This leads to a general suppressive effect on neuroendocrine cells and a final inhibitory effect on neuroendocrine function (Figure 6).



Figure 6: Endocannabinoids act at presynaptic CB1 receptors to inhibit transmitter release.

#### 3. The role of endocannabinoid system in the modulation of energy balance

Several studies have been performed to prove the stimulating effect of cannabis on hunger in humans (Abel 1975). Greenberg et al. (Greenberg et al. 1976) were the first to systematically asses, under rigorous experimental conditions, the effect of a well-defined amount of  $\Delta^9$ -THC in terms of changes in feeding behaviour and in body weight in humans. Both parameters increased after the first few days of the experiment. However, after this period, body weight continued to rise, whereas a stabilization of energy intake was observed. This pioneer study already suggested that the ability of cannabinoids to stimulate hunger may vanish with time, whereas a possible metabolic effect of the drug may remain active longer (Greenberg et al. 1976). Nonetheless, later studies did not investigate the metabolic idea further, preferring to concentrate interest on the ability of cannabis to stimulate hyperphagia and overconsumption of high palatable food at the central level. This hypothesis was substantiated by other studies later, demonstrating that increased total food intake particularly related to consumption of palatable food (sweet solid snack) was a main effect of smoked marijuana (Foltin et al. 1987). The stimulating effect of cannabinoids on appetite observed in healthy subjects promoted assessment of the efficacy of a cannabinoid treatment for clinical syndromes featuring loss of appetite or weight, such as cancer or AIDS associated anorexia (Cat and Coleman 1994; Beal et al. 1997; Gorter 1999), or as adjuvant with most chemotherapeutic drugs (Sallan et al. 1975). The U.S. Food and Drug Administration officially approved the used of  $\Delta^9$ -THC (commercially name Dronabinol) for the treatment of chemotherapyinduced nausea and vomiting refractory to other drugs, and for the treatment of patients with HIV-induced wasting syndrome.

#### 3.1 Endocannabinoid functions at mesolimbic level

After the finding of the hyperphagic effect of  $\Delta^9$ -THC mediated by CB1 receptor activation, Williams and Kirkham (Williams and Kirkham 1999) reported that endocannbainoids were also able to stimulate hunger in a dosedependent manner. Importantly, the effect of AEA was completely blocked by pretreating the animals with SR141716, confirming the pivotal role of CB1 receptor activation in the hyperphagic effect of endocannbainoids (Williams and Kirkham 2002; Kirkham and Williams 2001). With the advent of CB1 receptorspecific antagonists, it became clear that, even when injected alone, these compounds are able to modify ingestive behaviour. The high expression of CB1 receptor in areas involved in reward, such as hypothalamus area, constitutes a strong indication that the endocannabinoid system is directly involved in various physiological functions controlled in these brain regions, including feeding (Breivogel and Childers 1998). In the hypothalamus endocannabinoid system interacts with the other reward pathways. The most relevant reward pathway is represented by the mesolimbic dopaminergic system. Both CB1 receptor and endocannabinoids are found in the rat limbic forebrain (Bisogno et al.1999), in which colocalization with dopamine D1 and D2 and CB1 receptor were described (Hermann et al. 2002). A relevant interplay also exists between the endocannabinoid system and the endogenous opioid peptides (Corchero et al. 2004). Both systems are linked to central reward processes, and there is increasing evidence supporting an important functional cross-talk between the two systems, in relation to a wide range of physiological processes, including appetite The existence of cross-talk between the endocannabinoid and opioid systems in controlling food intake was also confirmed by several studies in which naloxone and SR141716 synergistically depress food intake at doses that do not alter food intake on their own (Kirkham and Williams 2001; Rowland et al. 2001). According to the involvement of serotonin in the control of feeding behaviour (Vickers et al. 2001), the interaction of the endocannabinoid system with the serotoninergic system has also been investigated. However, the administration of a CB1 receptor antagonist in rats combined with dexflenfluramine, an anorectic drug stimulating the release of serotonin, led to additional but not synergistic effects on reducing food intake, which is consistent with the hypothesis that the two pathways work via independent mechanisms of action (Rowland et al. 2001). This notion is important, because it makes it possible to exclude a synergistic effect in a possible future combination of antiobesity drugs, such as those inhibiting serotonin reuptake, like subutramine (Vettor et al. 2005) and CB1 receptor antagonists.

## 3.2 Endocannabinoid functions at hypothalamic level

A complex and redundant neuronal hypothalamic network provides high levels of adaptability of feeding behaviour to various central and peripheral stimuli (Flier 2004). Redundancy in appetite-stimulating signalling is conceivable in view of the vital importance of feeding for survival (Flier 2004). Signals coming from various peripheral organs, such as the liver, gastrointestinal tract, and adipose tissue, are conveyed mainly at the hypothalamic level to constantly inform the brain about the state of nutrition (Flier 2004; Wynne et al. 2005). An example of such peripheral control is the adipocyte-derived hormone leptin, which acts on receptors located in the hypothalamus (Flier 2004). A milestone in the identification of the endocannabinoid system as a new player in the regulation of food intake at hypothalamic level was the finding that leptin is a strong modulator of hypothalamic endocannabinoid levels (Di Marzo et al. 2001). Di Marzo et al. showed that acute leptin treatment reduced AEA and 2-AG not only in the hypothalami of normal mice but also in mice lacking leptin signalling. They also described the defect in leptin signalling as being constitutively associated with elevated hypothalamic levels of endocannabinoids. In these animals, SR141716 was able to reduce food intake, confirming the anorectic properties of the compound (Di Marzo et al. 2001). These findings suggest that, at least in genetically modified animal models, obesity is associated with a chronic hypothalamic overactivation of the endocannabinoid system, which may in turn explain the hyperphagic behaviour of the animals having leptin signal impairment.

# 3.3 The peripheral effect of the endocannabinoid system in the modulation of metabolic functions

Several lines of evidence are currently converging, indicating that the effects of CB1 receptor blockade on food intake and body weight are not limited to a central mode of action. In the last two years, the use of CB1<sup>-/-</sup> mice has represented an important tool to substantiate further the hypothesis of an additional effect of endocannabinoids in peripheral organs. Indeed, the lack of CB1 receptor in mutant mice causes hypophagia and body fat reduction. Importantly, pair-feeding experiments showed that in young CB1<sup>-/-</sup> mice, the lean phenotype is predominantly caused by decreased caloric intake, whereas in adult CB1<sup>-/-</sup> mice metabolic factors appear to be the major cause of the lean phenotype. These experiments therefore suggested that the endocannabinoid system might regulate central food intake related mechanisms at young ages, but that this

function diminishes with age (Cota et al. 2003). These observations converge on the idea that additional peripheral food intake-independent metabolic functions may participate, or even predominate, in the control of energy balance exerted by the endocannabinoid system (Cota et al. 2003). Even more prominent differences in terms of body weight regulation are obtained when a high-fat diet is administered to adult CB1<sup>-/-</sup> mice and wild-type littermates. In contrast to wildtype littermates, CB<sup>-/-</sup> mice do not display hyperphagia or reduction of their relative energy intake and were resistant to diet-induced obesity (DIO) (Ravinet-Trillou et al. 2004). Importantly, the obesity-prone diet induced a significant increase of fasting glycemia in the two genotypes, but the sensitivity to insulin remained unchanged in CB1<sup>-/-</sup> mice, whereas it was significantly reduced in the wild-type animals (Ravinet-Trillou et al. 2004). The expression of CB1 receptor in adjocytes and the ability of SR141716 to block lipogenesis stimulated by cannabinoids represent a first important step forward in understanding the peripheral mechanisms of action of the endocannabinoid system in regulating metabolic processes (Cota et al. 2003). Importantly, a recent study shed further light on the mechanisms of action of the endocannabinoid system on adipose tissue. By using SR141716 in DIO mice, Jbilo et al. (Jbilo et al. 2005) were able to reverse the phenotype of obese adipocytes at both macroscopic and genomic levels. They showed that a major restoration of white adipocyte morphology similar to lean animals occurred in adipocytes derived from obese animals after CB1 antagonist treatment. More importantly, they found that the major alterations in gene expression levels induced by obesity in white adipose tissue were mostly reversed in SR141716-treated obese mice. Importantly, the transcriptional patterns of treated obese mice were similar to those obtained in the CB1<sup>-/-</sup> mice fed with a high-fat diet, supporting a CB1 receptor-mediated process. Functional analysis of these modulations indicated that the reduction of adipose mass by the drug was due to enhanced lipolysis through the induction of enzymes of the  $\beta$ oxidation and tricarboxylic acid cycle; increased energy expenditure, mainly through futile cycling (calcium and substrate); and a tight regulation of glucose homeostasis. In particular, in this last context the SR141716-induced increased expression of glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4), the insulin-responsive glucose transporter, appears very important (Jbilo et al. 2005). This finding makes it possible to hypothesize that cannabinoid antagonists may also be attractive drugs in fighting diabetes. Altogether, these data confirmed that the endocannabinoid system has a major role in the regulation of energy metabolism in adipocytes. Importantly, CB1 receptor expression has been found to be higher in adipocytes derived from obese animals compared with lean controls (Bensaid et al. 2003). Similar to the finding of higher levels of endocannabinoids in the hypothalamus derived from obese animals, the overexpression of CB1 receptor in adipocytes of obese rats seems to confirm the notion that hyperactivity of the endocannabinoid system is associated with the obesity state. Finally, the increase in levels of adiponectin in Zucker obese rats chronically treated with SR141716 in vivo (Bensaid et a. 2003) points to a close relationship between CB1 receptor blockade and the production of this antiatherogenic and antidiabetic adipocyte-derived protein (Chandran et al. 2003). The quick and strong improvement of hyperinsulinemia detected after a very short-term treatment with SR141716 (4 d) in obese Zucker rats was also attributed to an increase in adiponectin (Bensaid et al. 2003). However, the well-known reduction in food intake and the consequent body weight loss displayed at the beginning of SR141716 treatment may be the most obvious explanation for the changes in adiponectin levels. The ability of long-term treatment with SR141716 to enhance the circulating levels of adiponectin was further confirmed in DIO mice (Poirier et al. 2005). In the last few years, several studies using different CB1 receptor antagonists confirmed the hypothesis that a potential peripheral mode of action of pharmacological CB1 receptor blockade may play a relevant role in the final weight loss effect. Very recently, Poirier et al. (Poirier et al. 2005) monitored weight and metabolic marker changes in three groups of mice after establishing a condition of obesity by a 5-month high-fat diet. Two groups of animals were maintained on a high-fat diet, but one was treated for 10-weeks with 10 mg/kg SR141716 and the other one with a vehicle. A third group received a dietary switch to standard food after the 5 months on a high-fat diet. SR141716 induced a weight loss of approximately of 78% in comparison to the weight of the animals receiving the vehicle. More importantly, the antiobesity effect of the drug was equivalent (both in terms of time course and maximum effect) to that achieved by switching obese mice to a normal diet (Poirier et al. 2005). Again, the authors demonstrated that the anorectic effect of the CB1 receptor antagonist vanished with time because the energy intake in the SR141716-treated animals was equivalent to animals on a high-fat diet during the last 6 weeks of the experiment and significantly greater than in the group receiving standard diet. Consistent with a previous report (Ravinet-Trillou et al. 2003), the SR141716-induced weight loss was accompanied by normalization of leptin, insulin, and glucose levels (Poirier et al. 2005). Notably, SR141716 also normalized triglycerides and low-density lipoprotein-cholesterol. Moreover, the high-density lipoprotein (HDL)cholesterol/low-density lipoprotein-cholesterol ratio after SR141716 treatment was significantly higher than in the other two groups (Poirier et al. 2005). Whether this effect on lipid metabolism is indirectly related to an elevation of adiponectin is still a matter of debate.

Moreover, Liu et al. (Liu et al. 2005) found that a 7-days treatment with SR141716 induces an increase in basal oxygen consumption compared with the vehicle in ob/ob mice. The authors were not able to identify the mechanism by which SR141716 treatment is able to affect energy expenditure. A start on clarifying the molecular mechanism by which treatment with SR141716 may favor thermogenesis has been made with the microarray experiment performed by Jbilo et al. (Jbilo et al. 2005). These data suggest that the cannabinoid antagonist treatment is able to stimulate the expression of genes favoring energy dissipation through mitochondrial heat production in brown adipose tissue (Jbilo et al. 2005). Liu et al. (Liu et al. 2005) also showed that a 7-days treatment of SR141716 induces a significant increase in glucose uptake in isolated soleus muscle. This activity might contribute to the improved hyperglycemia seen after SR141716 treatment in previous studies.

Hepatocytes, key players in the metabolic processes, were not considered as a target of endocannabinoid action for a long period of time. Very recently, Osei-Hyiaman et al. (Osei-Hyiaman et al. 2005) strongly substantiated this hypothesis by a series of experiments in which they identified the liver as a primary site for endocannabinoid-mediated modulation of lipogenesis. In fact, probably via inhibition of adenylate cyclase, the cannabinoid agonist HU210 stimulates the expression of several genes involved in the *de novo* synthesis of fatty acids, such as lipogenic transcription factor SREBP-1c and its targets acetyl-CoA carboxylase-1 and fatty acid synthase. The inhibition of this lipogenic response by SR141716 and its absence in CB1<sup>-/-</sup> mice confirms the lipogenic role of CB1 receptors localized in hepatocytes. High-fat diet also induces an increase in the number of CB1 receptors and in hepatic levels of AEA, strongly suggesting that the blockade of the endocannabinoid system plays an important protection against the pathological consequences of a fat diet in the liver (Osei-Hyiaman et al. 2005). These data pave the way to hypothesize the clinical use of CB1 antagonists in preventing or reversing the development of fatty liver.

#### 4. Cannabinoid receptor antagonist: SR141716 or Rimonabant

The whole body of data mentioned above highlights the role of the endocannabinoid system in feeding and energy balance regulation. Indeed, it was reasonable to hypothesize a therapeutic role for cannabinoid antagonists in the treatment of obesity. SR141716, also named rimonabant (commercialized as Acomplia), underwent multicenter randomized, double-blind phase III trials to assess the effects on weight loss in obese patients with or without comorbidities with dyslipidemia and with type 2 diabetes (Fernandez and Allison 2004).

The CB1 receptor antagonist rimonabant was initially tested in humans not as an antiobesity drug but for its potential ability to reduce subjective intoxication and tachycardia in healthy subjects with a history of marijuana use or as an antipsychotic agent in schizophrenic patients.

The most promising data seem to derive from rimonabant as a treatment for obesity. Concerning studies in humans, a very recent report (Sipe et al. 2005) confirms, on a genetic basis, the possible association between the chronic pathological overactivation of the endocannabinoid system and the development of obesity. In fact, in a large cohort of Caucasian and black subjects, overweight and obesity have been found to be associated with a polymorphism in FAAH. This genetic variant predicts a substitution of threonine for a highly conserved proline residue (P129T). It has been observed that patients carrying this polymorphism may have approximately half the enzymatic activity of FAAH. This may lead to a reduced inactivation of AEA and, eventually, to an inappropriate chronic increase of endocannabinoid tone (Sipe et al. 2005). In such a context, a recent work (Engeli et al. 2005) showed increased circulating levels of AEA and 2-AG in obese women when compared with a lean control group. Moreover, in the same study, a marked downregulation of FAAH gene expression in adipose tissue of

obese women has been found, suggesting that the increased endocannabinoid levels may be secondary to decreased enzymatic degradation (Engeli et al. 2005).

A large phase III trial named as RIO (rimonabant in obesity) was initiated in August 2001 including more than 6600 overweight or obese patients (Fernandez et al. 2004). Rimonabant treatment was well tolerated, and the most common adverse events experienced with 20 mg rimonabant were gastrointestinal symptoms such as nausea and diarrhea and mood disorders such as anxiety and depression. However, the effects were found to be mild, and the discontinuation rate due to these events was similar between patients taking 20 mg rimonabant or placebo. The genesis of these adverse events might be explained by bearing in mind that CB1 receptor plays a role in gastrointestinal motility and in hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis activation. Nausea and diarrhea on the one hand and anxiety and depression on the other hand might be due to CB1 receptor pharmacological blockade. Nevertheless, it has recently been observed that patients taking the weight loss pill Acomplia reported twice as many psychiatric side effects, including depression, anxiety and sleep problems, than those who received a placebo. So, the drug has not been approved by Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in the United States. All studies have already been concluded, and some of them are already reported in the literature (Cleland et al. 2004; Van Gaal et al. 2005). Two of these studies, named RIO-North America and RIO-Europe, recruited obese and overweight patients with or without comorbidities who were treated for 2 years with 5 or 20 mg rimonabant vs. placebo. RIO-Lipids and RIO-Diabetes are the other two clinical trials with rimonabant aimed at investigating the amelioration, after treatment with the CB1 receptor antagonist, of specific comorbidity factors associated with obesity or overweight such as hyperlipidemia and diabetes. Most patients who completed treatment with 20 mg/ml rimonabant achieved from 5% to 10% weight loss. The pattern of weight loss appeared to be sustained for up to 36-40 weeks. Rimonabant was associated with a significant improvement of lipid and glycemic profile an important and significant reduction in waist circumference, tryglicerides, and C reactive protein, whereas a significant increase in HDLcholesterol was found in the 20-mg treatment group compared with the group of patients undergoing placebo treatment. Chronic blockade of CB1 receptors in obese animals and humans also reduces, when present, the signs of the 'metabolic syndrome' as first defined by the National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel III (National Institutes of Health, 2001), i.e. high waist circumference (abdominal obesity), high triglyceridemia, low HDL cholesterol, high mean arterial pressure and high fasting glycaemia (and subsequently hyperinsulinemia) (Ravinet et al. 2003; Poirier et al. 2005; Van Gaal et al. 2005). The study of Van Gaal et al. (Van Gaal et al. 2005) demonstrated that rimonabant adds a further important and significant weight independent effect on lipid parameters to the positive effects derived from weight loss and waist reduction. In fact, as determined by statistical analysis, the effect of 20 mg rimonabant on both HDL-cholesterol and tryglicerides at 12 months has been shown to be partly independent of weight loss, being 60% of the increase in HDL-cholesterol and 45% of the reduction in trygliceride accounted for by weight loss, and the remainder due to reasons not related to body weight changes (Van Gaal et al. 2005). Although Van Gaal et al. (Van Gaal et al. 2005) proposed that a rise in adiponectin might be responsible for these relevant positive changes in lipid profile, other mechanisms might enter into play.

One of the main objectives of this thesis is to understand if and how rimonabant may directly act on peripheral tissues, such as skeletal muscle.

## AIM OF THE STUDY

The endocannabinoid system plays an important role in the regulation of energy balance (Pagotto et al. 2006). Recent studies, both in animal models and in humans, have shown that endocannabinoids and exogenous cannabinoids increase food intake. Pharmacological CB1 blockade with SR141716 reduces this hyperphagic effect, suggesting that CB1 is involved in the regulation of food intake (Williams and Kirkham 2002). Engeli and co-workers (Engeli et al. 2005) have shown that CB1 receptor is expressed in some peripheral human tissue relevant to the pathogenesis of obesity-associated metabolic disorders and also has observed an increased circulating AEA and 2-AG levels in obese women. Several lines of evidence suggest a peripheral role for endocannabinoids in the regulation of lipogenesis and body weight in adult animals. SR141716 consistently alters hormone and serum lipid levels associated with animal models of obesity (Bensaid et al. 2003; Liu et al. 2005).

However, it is not known whether these additional beneficial effects are merely the consequence of weight loss or also the result of peripheral action of CB1 blockers exerted directly on cells involved in lipogenesis and insulin production, i.e. white adipose tissue and pancreatic islet  $\beta$ -cells, respectively. White adipocytes express functional CB1 receptors, whose levels are higher in obese rats whose blockade leads to increased levels of adiponectin (Cota et al. 2003; Bensaid et al. 2003), an adipokine that enhance insulin sensitivity and glucose and lipid metabolism (Chandran et al 2003; Gil-Campos et al. 2004). The presence of CB1 mRNA in fat tissue from wild-type mice is consistent with a direct role of endocannabinoids in the regulation of lipogenesis. It has been also observed that 2-AG through CB1 and CB2 receptors regulates [Ca<sup>2+</sup>]<sub>i</sub> signals in  $\beta$ -cells and, as a consequence, it decreases insulin secretion (Nakata and Yada 2007; Juan-Pico et al 2006).

Finally, little is known about CB1 receptor expression in the muscle. It is expressed in the murine soleus muscle as shown by Pagotto and co-workers (Pagotto et al 2006). Recently, Liu et al. has shown that SR141716 may directly affect glucose uptake in the isolated soleus muscle of genetically obese mice (Liu et al. 2005). The molecular mechanism of SR141716 induced glucose uptake remains unclear. Because of muscle is involved in insulin sensitivity and in glucose metabolism, the aim of my study has been to investigate the molecular mechanism through which SR141716 is able to stimulate glucose uptake in a skeletal muscle cell model, the L6 cells.

# **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

# Materials

Media, sera and antibiotics for cell cultures were from Invitrogen Ltd. (Paisley, United Kingdom). Phospho-PDK1, phospho-Ser473 PKB and phospho-ERKs antibodies were purchased from Cell Signaling Technology (Beverly MA). Actin antibody was from Sigma (St. Louis, MO) Antibodies directed against CB1, GLUT1, GLUT4, ERKs, phospho-PKC $\zeta$ /PKC $\zeta$ , p110, PTEN, SHIP2, PKB and phospho-CREB were from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Santa Cruz, Calif.). PDK1, IRS1, IRS2 and p85 antibodies were from Upstate Cell Signaling Technology (Lake Placid, NY). Electrophoresis and Western blot reagents were from Bio-Rad (Richmond, Va.). [ $\gamma$ -<sup>32</sup>P] ATP (3,000 Ci/mmol), D-[U-<sup>14</sup>C] Glucose (3mCi/mmol) and ECL reagents were from Amersham Biosciences (Arlington Heights, Ill.). Met-F-AEA and SR141716 were the generous gifts of Prof. Bifulco (Università degli Studi di Salerno, SA, Italy). Other reagents were from Sigma.

# Methods

## **Cell Culture**

L6 rat skeletal muscle cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% (v/v) fetal bovine serum and 2 mM glutamine, 10,000 U/ml penicillin and 10 mg/ml streptomycin in a humidified CO<sub>2</sub> incubator. Cultures were maintained at 37 °C, in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% (v/v) CO<sub>2</sub>. Cells were treated with 100 nM insulin, with different concentrations of Met-F-anandamide (0.1  $\mu$ M, 1  $\mu$ M, 10  $\mu$ M) and of SR141716 (0.1  $\mu$ M, 1  $\mu$ M, 10  $\mu$ M) for different time. For PI3K inhibition studies, cells were pretreated with 10  $\mu$ M LY294002 for 30 minutes followed by combined treatment with LY294002 and 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 16 hrs. For PKA inhibition studies, cells were pretreated with 15  $\mu$ M H-89 for 30 minutes followed by combined treatment with H-89 and 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 24 hrs. To study SR141716 effect on protein synthesis, the cells were incubated with 40  $\mu$ g/ml cicloeximide in presence of 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 24 hrs.

## Western blot analysis and Immunoblotting

For Western blotting, the L6 cells, in presence or not of serum (16-24 hrs of starvation), after treatment with anandamide and SR141716, were solubilized in lysis buffer (50 mM HEPES [pH 7.5], 150 mM NaCl, 10 mM EDTA, 10 mM Na<sub>4</sub>P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>7</sub>, 2 mM Na<sub>3</sub>VO<sub>4</sub>, 50 mM NaF, 1% Triton X-100, 1 mM phenylmethylsulphonyl fluoride, 100  $\mu$ g of aprotinin/ml, 1 mM leupeptin) for 60 min at 4 °C. The lysates were clarified by centrifugation at 5,000 × *g* for 20 min at 4 °C. Solubilized proteins were then separated by SDS-PAGE and transferred onto 0.22  $\mu$ m pore-size Immobilon-P membranes (Millipore Corp., Bedford, Mass). Membranes were blocked for 1h in TBS (10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4, 140 mM NaCl), containing 4% (w/v) bovine serum albumin and then incubated with indicated antibodies. Upon incubation with the primary and secondary antibodies,

immunoreactive bands were detected by ECL according to the manufacturer's instructions.

# 2-deoxy-D-glucose uptake

Cells were incubated in serum free Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 0.25% (w/v) bovine serum albumin for 18 hrs in the presence or absence of anandamide and SR141716 at different concentrations. The medium was removed and cells were further incubated for 30 min in glucose-free HEPES buffer (20 mM HEPES, pH 7.4, 140 mM NaCl, 2.5 mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 5 mM KCl, 1 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>) and exposed or not to 100 nM insulin. Glucose uptake was measured by incubating cells with  $20\mu$ M 2-deoxy-D-[<sup>3</sup>H]glucose (1  $\mu$ Ci/assay) for 15 min in HEPES buffer. The reaction was terminated by the addition of 10  $\mu$ M cytochalasin B, and the cells were washed three times with ice-cold isotonic saline solution prior to lysis in 1 M NaOH. Incorporated radioactivity was measured in a liquid scintillation counter.

# **Real-time PCR**

To analyse CB1 receptor expression, total RNA was isolated from L6 cells by using the Rneasy Kit (Qiagen Sciences) according to the manifacturer's instruction. For real.time RT-PCR analysis, 1  $\mu$ g cell RNA was reverse transcrived using SuperScript II Reverse Transcriptase (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, Calif.). PCR were analyzed using SYBR Green mix (Invitrogen). Reactions were performed using Platinum SYBR Green Quantitative PCR Super-UDG using an iCycler IQ multicolour Real-Time PCR Detection System (Biorad Hercules, CA). All reactions were performed in triplicate and  $\beta$ -actin was used as an internal standards. Primer sequences used were as follows: CB1R sense primer 5'-CTA CTG GTG CTG TGT GTC ATC-3', antisense primer 5'-GCT GTC TTT ACG GTG GAA TAC-3' and  $\beta$ -actin forward 5'-GCGTGACATCAAAGAGAAG-3',  $\beta$ -actin reverse 5'-ACTGTGTTGGCATAGAGG-3'

# Densitometry and statistical analysis

Densitometric analysis was performed using a Scion Image Analyzer. All the data were expressed as mean  $\pm$  SD. Significance was assessed by Student's *t* test for comparison between two means. Data were analyzed with Statview software (Abacusconcepts) by one-factor analysis of variance. P values of less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

## **Results and Discussion**

#### Effect of CB1 modulation on glucose uptake

The Endocannabinoid system (ECS) is a crucial regulator of energy balance (Pagotto et al. 2006; Osei-Hyiaman et al. 2006). Studies in genetically engineered murine models have, indeed, proven that removal of the CB1 receptor produces lean animals, with grossly modified feeding behaviour and increased energy consumption (Ravinet-Trillou et al. 2004). More recent evidence in humans has indicated that pharmacologic blockade of CB1 is accompanied by significant reduction of body weight and of plasma levels of cholesterol and triglycerides (Despres et al. 2005; Van Gaal et al. 2005). It also appears that ECS targeting reduces blood glucose levels (Hollander 2007). However, whether the regulation of glucose metabolism represents a direct action of ECS targeting in peripheral tissues or a mere consequence of weight loss remains to be defined. We have addressed this issue by studying the effect of CB1 modulation on glucose uptake in the L6 cells, a well characterized model of differentiating skeletal muscle cells (Yaffe 1968; Klip et al. 1982).

In order to investigate whether the endocannabinoid system may operate in a skeletal muscle cell model we have measured the expression levels of the CB1 receptor by real-time RT-PCR and immunoblot experiments in the L6 cells. Detectable levels of the CB1 mRNA (Fig. 7) and protein (Fig. 8A, 8B) were observed. However, in the differentiated myotubes, CB1 mRNA and protein abundance was reduced by 35% (P< 0.01) and 45% (P< 0.001), respectively, compared to the undifferentiated myoblasts.



Figure 7: CB1 mRNA expression in myoblasts and myotubes. A. The abudance of mRNA for CB1 was determined by real-time PCR analysis of total RNA isolated from L6 myoblasts and L6 myotubes. Bars represent the mRNA levels in myotubes and are relative to those in myoblasts. Data are expressed as means  $\pm$  SD of triplicate reactions for total RNAs from each cell type in five independent experiments. Asterisks indicate statistically significant differences (\*\*, p<0.01).

Α



Figure 7: CB1 protein abundance in myoblasts and myotubes. A. Myoblasts and myotubes were solubilized and cell lysates were separated on SDS-PAGE and immuno-blotted with CB1 Ab. B. Filters obtained in B have been analyzed by laser densitometry. Asterisks indicate statistically significant differences (\*\*\*, p<0.001).

Next, 2-deoxy-glucose (2-DG) uptake was measured in the myotubes in the absence or in the presence of increasing concentrations (0.1, 1.0 and 10  $\mu$ M) of the metabolically stable anandamide analogue, 2-methyl-2'-F-anandamide (Met-F-AEA), and of the CB1 receptor inverse agonist SR141716 (Fig. 9A). Pre-incubation of L6 myotubes with Met-F-AEA for 16 hrs led to a dose-dependent inhibition of 2-DG uptake up to 50% decrease (at 1  $\mu$ M Met-F-AEA, P < 0.05; at 10  $\mu$ M Met-F-AEA, P <0.001) compared to the basal levels. At variance, treatment of the cells with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 led to a significant 50% increase of 2-DG uptake (p<0.001), only slightly lower than that observed upon acute insulin stimulation (100 nM for 30 min). Raising SR141716 concentrations led to a

A

progressive reduction of 2-DG uptake, however, consistent with a partial agonist effect.

Time-course analysis revealed that the effect of 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 was rapidly induced upon 30 min treatment and persisted up to 16 hrs (Fig. 9B) and beyond (up to 72 hrs, data not shown). At variance, earlier times of Met-F-AEA incubation (up to 5hrs) did not significantly change glucose uptake in L6 cells (Fig. 9B).



B

A



Figure 9: Glucose uptake upon Met-F-AEA and SR141716 incubation. A. Myotubes were exposed to 100 nM insulin and to raising concentrations of Met-F-AEA or of SR141716 for 16 hrs. Then the cells were assayed for 2-DG uptake. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD of three different experiments in triplicate. B. The cells were treated with 10  $\mu$ M Met-F-AEA or with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for different times. 2-DG uptake assay was performed as described in Materials and Methods. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD of three different experiments in triplicate.

Thus, exposure of the myotubes to the anandamide analogue reduced glucose uptake in a dose-dependent manner. Conversely, the treatment with SR141716 significantly increased glucose uptake. This represents the first evidence, at the best of our knowledge, of a direct effect of CB1 modulation on glucose metabolism in skeletal muscle cells. This is also in agreement with the recent observation that treatment of leptin-deficient obese mice with CB1 antagonists enhances glucose uptake by skeletal muscle (Liu et al. 2005). Accordingly, Cavuoto and co-workers have shown that CB1 agonists and antagonists modify the expression of genes regulating skeletal muscle oxidative pathways (Cavuoto et al. 2007). Altogether, these observations indicate that, in addition to its effect in the central nervous system (Di et al. 2003; Wilson and Nicoll 2002; Williams and Kirkham 1999), and similar as in liver cells and adipocytes (Flier 2004; Wynne et al. 2005; Di Marzo et al. 2001), ECS may directly modulate nutrient metabolism in the skeletal muscle.

In particular, we show that CB1 exerts an inhibitory function on glucose uptake. Elevated levels of endocannabinoids, which have been found in obese animal models (Matias et al. 2006) and humans (Engeli et al. 2005; Bluher et al. 2006) may enhance CB1 activity and interfere with glucose metabolism in muscle cells. At the opposite, the pharmacologic block of CB1 by SR141716 enhances glucose uptake. Whether SR141716 works as an antagonist, by inhibiting constitutive CB1 activity in the L6 cells, or as an inverse agonist, as largely recognized in other cell types (Bouaboula et al. 1997; Xie et al. 2007), is currently under investigation in our laboratories. Intriguingly, however, higher concentrations of the compound produced a paradoxical decrease of 2-DG uptake. The latter effect is possibly due to the partial agonist activity of SR141716 (De Vry et al. 2004; Krylatov et al. 2005). One alternative explanation could be found in the up-regulation of CB1 occurring at micromolar concentrations of SR141716 in the L6 cells (data not shown). Consistent with its negative role in glucose uptake, CB1 expression decreases upon differentiation of L6 cells. In myotubes, which display a larger glucose uptake capacity, CB1 mRNA and protein levels are lower than those detected in undifferentiated myoblasts.

#### Protein expression profile upon CB1 modulation

In order to address the mechanism by which CB1 may regulate glucose uptake in the L6 cells, protein lysates were obtained following treatment either with 10  $\mu$ M Met-F-AEA or 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 16hrs. Protein expression profiling was achieved by immunoblot with specific antibodies (Table I).

Protein	Met-F-AEA (% of control)	SR141716 (% of control)
IR	100	108
IRS-1	105	107
IRS-2	103	100
p85	37***	196***
p110	63*	168*
PDK1	100	99
РКСС	109	112
AKT/PKB	77	123
PTEN	105	107
GLUT1	108	100
GLUT4	110	108

**Table 1:** The cells were incubated with 10  $\mu$ M Met-F-AEA or with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 16 hrs. Filters were immuno-blotted with specific antibodies. Then they were analyzed by laser densitometry. The values in the table represent mean of three independent experiments in duplicate. Asterisks denote statistically significant difference of the samples obtained from treated vs. untreated cells (\* P < 0.05; \*\*\* P < 0.001).

The intracellular content of the regulatory (p85 $\alpha$ ) and the catalytic (p110 $\alpha$ ) subunits of class I PI3K was decreased by 63% and 37%, respectively upon Met-F-AEA exposure (Table I and Fig. 10A). SR141716 increased by 2.0 and 1.7-fold, respectively, the expression levels both of the p85 and of p110. No significant changes, instead, were detected for the insulin receptor, IRS-1 and -2, the phosphoinositides-dependent-kinase 1 and protein kinase C-ζ, as well as for the lipid phosphatase PTEN and glucose transporters GLUT-1 and -4 (Table I). The expression levels of protein kinase  $B\alpha/Akt1$  were also reciprocally changed by Met-F-AEA and SR141716, although differences did not reach statistically significant values (Table I). We then evaluated the timing of PI3K regulation by CB1 modulators. The treatment of L6 cells with SR141716 for 5 hrs led to a slight increase of p85 expression, which raised up to 24h and remained stable up to 72 hrs (Fig. 10B). At the opposite, Met-F-AEA treatment led to a progressive decrease of p85 expression (up to 48 hrs). No detectable change was observed upon 30 min exposure to SR141716 or to Met-F-AEA (Fig. 10B). Very similar results were obtained with p110 (data not shown).



B



Figure 10: p85 and p110 regulation by Met-F-AEA and by SR141716. A. L6 myotubes were serum starved and incubated with 10  $\mu$ M Met-F-AEA or with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 16 hrs. Cell lysates were then analyzed by p85, p110 and  $\beta$ -actin immunoblot. B. Cells were treated with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 (upper panel) or with 10  $\mu$ M Met-F-AEA (lower panel) for different times. Cell lysates were then analyzed by p85 and  $\beta$ -actin immunoblot as indicated.

Α

#### **Regulation of p85 expression by CB1 activity**

In order to assess whether CB1-mediated regulation of p85 expression occurred at the level of protein synthesis, L6 cells were treated with cycloheximide (CHX). At the baseline, CHX treatment reduced p85 cellular abundance (Fig. 11A). The treatment with SR141716 was still able to increase p85 immuno-detection, indicating that regulation occurred, at least in part, at post-translational level.

It has been previously shown that CB1 receptor may regulate cAMP intracellular levels and protein kinase A (PKA) activity (Howlett et al. 1986; Bidaut-Russell et al. 1990). Indeed, in parallel with increased p85 expression, SR141716 induced the phosphorylation of CREB on ser 133 in the L6 cells (Fig. 11B). We have therefore tested whether PKA inhibition reverted SR141716 effect on p85. To this end, L6 cells were treated with H-89 in the absence or in the presence of SR141716. Interestingly, no increase of p85 cellular abundance was detected in cells treated with H-89 (Fig. 11B).



Figure 11: SR141716 regulates p85 levels via PKA. A. Cells were serum starved and incubated with 40  $\mu$ g/ml cycloheximide (a protein synthesis inhibitor) in absence or in presence of SR141716 for 24 hrs. Cell lysates were then analyzed by immunoblot with p85 and  $\beta$ -actin antibodies. B. Cells were pretreated with 15  $\mu$ M H-89, a PKA inhibitor, and incubated with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 24 hrs. Cell lysates were then analyzed by immunoblot with p85, CREB, pCREB and  $\beta$ -actin antibodies.

#### **Regulation of PI3K signalling by CB1**

Next, we investigated whether CB1 modulation affects signalling downstream PI3K. To this end, L6 cells have been treated with Met-F-AEA (10  $\mu$ M) or with SR141716 (0.1  $\mu$ M). Immuno-detection of the phosphorylated forms of PDK1, Akt/PKB and PKC $\zeta$  was taken as readout for PI3K activity (Fig. 12A). Decreased phosphorylation of PDK1, Akt/PKB and PKC $\zeta$  was detected when the cells were incubated with Met-F-AEA for 16 hrs. Treatment with SR141716 increased the phosphorylation of all these proteins. The positive effect of SR141716 on PDK1, Akt/PKB and PKC $\zeta$  phosphorylation was already evident upon 30 min treatment and remained stable up to 24 hrs (Fig. 12B).



A



**Figure 12: Effect of CB1 modulation on PI3K signalling. A.** L6 myotubes were incubated with 10  $\mu$ M Met-F-AEA or with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 16 hrs. Cells were then solubilized and phosphorylation and expression of PDK1, PKC $\zeta$  and Akt were analyzed. The immunoblots shown are representative of three independent experiments. **B.** Cells were treated with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for different times. The cell extracts were then solubilized and subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with the indicated antibodies.

L6 myotubes were therefore pre-treated with 10  $\mu$ M LY294002, in order to block PI3K activity, or with 15  $\mu$ M H-89, in order to block PKA activity, and stimulated with 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716. In both conditions, SR141716 failed to induce phosphorylation of PDK1, Akt/PKB and PKC $\zeta$  (Fig.13A). Also, the effect of SR141716 on 2-DG uptake was blunted following LY294002 and H89 pre-treatment (Fig. 13B).



B



**Figure 13: SR141716 increases glucose uptake, activating PKA and PI3K. A.** Cells were serum starved and incubated with LY294002 (a PI3K inhibitor) or with H-89, in presence of 0.1  $\mu$ M SR141716 for 16 hrs. Then cell extracts were subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with specific anti phospho-antibodies. **B.** L6 myotubes were treated as described in A. Then the cells were assayed for 2-DG uptake. Bars represent mean  $\pm$  SD of three different experiments in triplicate.

A

Several lines of evidence indicate that CB1 regulation of glucose uptake occurs through PI3K signalling. First, dose- and time-dependent decreases of both the regulatory (p85) and the catalytic (p110) subunits were observed following Met-F-AEA treatment. Second, these effects were paralleled by inhibition of the activity of several PI3K downstream molecules (PDK1, PKC $\zeta$  and Akt/PKB). Third, low concentrations of SR141716 caused an increase of PI3K expression and activity. Fourth, the inhibition of PI3K activity counteracted the effect of SR141716 on glucose uptake.

Our findings show that the molecular events, involved in CB1 regulation of PI3K, involve modulation of PKA activity. Indeed, in parallel with p85 and p110 expression, SR141716 induces CREB phosphorylation at a PKA consensus site. H89, a pharmacological PKA blocker, inhibits both CREB phosphorylation and PI3K signalling as well as SR141716-induced glucose uptake. It has been reported that CB1 is coupled to  $G_{i/0}$  proteins (Demuth and Molleman 2006). Then, engagement of CB1 by endogenous ligands causes inhibition of adenylate cyclase and reduction of cellular cAMP levels (Demuth and Molleman 2006). SR141716 may uncouple CB1 from the inhibitory proteins and raise cAMP levels, with a consequent activation of PKA. PKA, in turn, regulates the expression of both p85 and p110, at least in part, at the post-translational level, since changes of PI3K cellular abundance still occurred in the presence of protein synthesis inhibitors. It has been recently described in several cell types that PKA directly phosphorylates p85 on Ser83 (Cosentino et al. 2007). This is crucial to transduce cAMP mediated effects (Cosentino et al. 2007; De Gregorio G. et al. 2007).

However, the acute stimulatory effect of SR141716 can not be accounted for by changes in PI3K subunits. CB1 modulation therefore may also affect PI3K activity, independent of its expression. It could be inferred that CB1 modulates PI3K by a dual mechanism: i) a short term mechanism, which directly stimulates PI3K activation, and ii) a long term mechanism, mediated by the enhanced PI3K expression. Both effects are largely mediated by PKA activation.

Thus, CB1 receptor exerts an inhibitory action on glucose uptake, which is augmented by endocannabinoid stimulation. SR141716 removes the inhibitory constraint maintained by CB1 tonic activity and induces glucose uptake by cAMP/PKA- and PI3K-mediated pathways (Fig.14).



Figure 14: Molecular mechanism by which CB1 modulation may regulate glucose uptake. When anandamide (AEA) binds CB1, PKA activity is inhibited and thus glucose uptake is suppressed. SR141716 binding to CB1 activates PKA and PI3K, which, in turn, stimulate glucose uptake.

## CONCLUSIONS

The increasing information on the physiological role played by the endogenous cannabinoids in energy balance and metabolism has led this signalling system to become an attractive model for novel therapeutic approaches. The intense pharmacological research based on this information has yielded potent selective drugs targeting the endogenous cannabinoid system, which include SR141716 (Rimonabant). In this thesis, I have provided evidence that endogenous cannabinoids (anandamide, AEA) impair glucose transport in skeletal muscle cells model. At variance, Rimonabant can stimulate glucose uptake. In the same way, AEA interferes with PI3K signalling system. In fact, anandamide decreases expression of both the regulatory (p85) and the catalytic (p110) subunits and inhibits activation of the main enzymes involved in glucose metabolism, such as PDK1, PKB and PKCζ. At the opposite, SR141716 increases p85 and p110 expression and stimulates phosphorylation of PDK1, PKB and PKCZ. Moreover, the molecular events, involved in CB1 regulation of PI3K, involve modulation of PKA activity. In fact, SR141716 effect on glucose transport is reverted by pharmacological inhibition of PI3K and PKA.

Then, CB1 receptor exerts an inhibitory action on glucose uptake, which is augmented by endocannabinoid stimulation. SR141716 removes the inhibitory constraint maintained by CB1 tonic activity and induces glucose uptake by cAMP/PKA- and PI3K-mediated pathways.

This represents a promising starting point to develop novel strategies to fight metabolic disorders lacking effective therapies, such as obesity and diabetes.

# **Acknowledgments**

I would like to express my gratitude to my supervisor prof. Francesco Beguinot, whose expertise, understanding and patience has enriched considerably my laboratory experience. Moreover, I thank him for the assistance he has provided at all levels of my research project.

Very special thanks go to prof. Pietro Formisano. His motivation and encouragement have been instrumental in getting me to pursue doctoral study. He is the one professor/teacher who truly made a difference in my life. He has provided me with moral and technical support and, besides being a professor, has become a mentor and a friend. I owe him my eternal gratitude.

I would also like to acknowledge prof. Maurizio Bifulco. He gave me the opportunity to collaborate with him and his kind staff. Moreover, his trust strengthens me.

I would like to thank Claudia Miele, Francesco Oriente and Rossella Valentino. They have always shown a thoughtful interest in my research and given me valuable advices.

I also aknowledge my fellow PhD students Teresa Alberobello, Alessia Barbagallo, Gregory Raciti and Ferdinando Giacco. They each have contributed to making my doctoral studies more enjoyable and interesting. I wish to thank Gelsy Lupoli in particular. Her sweetness has helped me in my struggle to complete a PhD. Moreover, her friendship is a 'heaven's gift'.

A word of heartfelt gratitude goes to Salvatore Iovino, Giuseppe Perruolo and Gabriele D'Errico. They provided special assistance and patience; especially in the computer analyses and writing this thesis.

I would like to thank Speranza Esposito. She helped me in my experimental work during the last year, making that time more pleased.

I am grateful to *Diablab* friends, in particular Angela Cassese and Flora Paturzo. They have helped my research and kept me in good cheer I would like to thank Angela Lombardi and Vittoria D'Esposito. I have shared my successes and my defeats with them. Their closeness has made me enjoy more my successes and suffer less my defeats.

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my parents for their constant support and unconditional love during my entire life.

My loving thanks go to Veronica, Emanuele, Gianpiero and Matteo. Their smile is my smile. Their love supports me, wherever I go.

I wish to thank Angelo with brotherly love. He is always with me, when there is the sun, when there is the storm, when we are far or close. His hug makes me feel stronger and his presence helps me to become a better person.

A special thank goes to my aunt Rosa. She always believes in and stands by me with her gentle love.

I would like to thank my best friends Nunzia, Andrea, Francesco and Carmine. Their friendship gives me comfort and happiness.

I would like to lovingly thank Lorenzo. He is an angel, who took care of me during one of the worst periods of my life. His thought will always be with me.

## REFERENCES

Abel EL. Cannabis: effects on hunger and thirst. Behav Biol 1975;15:255–281.

Alger BE. Retrograde signaling in the regulation of synaptic transmission: focus on endocannabinoids. Prog Neurobiol 2002;68:247–286.

Bandyopadhyay, G., Standaert, M. L., Kikkawa, U., Ono, Y., Moscat, J., and Farese, R. V. Effects of transiently expressed atypical (zeta, lambda), conventional (alpha, beta) and novel (delta, epsilon) protein kinase C isoforms on insulin-stimulated translocation of epitope-tagged GLUT4 glucose transporters in rat adipocytes: specific interchangeable effects of protein kinases C-zeta and C-lambda. Biochem. J. 1999;337:461–470.

Beal JE, Olson R, Lefkowitz L, Laubenstein L, Bellman P, Yangco B, Morales JO, Murphy R, Powderly W, Plasse TF, Mosdell KW, Shepard KV. Long-term efficacy and safety of dronabinol for acquired immunodeficiency syndrome-associated anorexia. J Pain Symptom Manage 1997;14:7–14.

Bensaid M, Gary-Bobo M, Esclangon A, Maffrand JP, Le Fur G, Oury-Donat F, Soubrie´ P. The cannabinoid CB1 receptor antagonist SR141716 increases Acrp30 mRNA expression in adipose tissue of obese fa/fa rats and in cultured adipocyte cells. Mol Pharmacol 2003;63:908–914.

Bidaut-Russell M, Devane WA, Howlett AC. Cannabinoid receptors and modulation of cyclic AMP accumulation in the rat brain. J Neurochem. 1990;55(1):21-6.

Bifulco M, Di Marzo V. Targeting the endocannabinoid system in cancer therapy: a call for further research. NatMed2002;8:547–550.

Bisogno T, Berrendero F, Ambrosino G, Cebeira M, Ramos JA, Fernandez-Ruiz JJ, Di Marzo V. Brain regional distribution ofendocannabinoids: implications for their biosynthesis and biological function. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1999;256:377–380.

Blüher M, Engeli S, Klöting N, Berndt J, Fasshauer M, Bátkai S, Pacher P, Schön MR, Jordan J, Stumvoll M. Dysregulation of the peripheral and adipose tissue endocannabinoid system in human abdominal obesity. Diabetes. 2006;55(11):3053-60.

Boden G. Role of fatty acids in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance and NIDDM. Diabetes. 1997 Jan;46(1):3-10.

Bouaboula M, Perrachon S, Milligan L, Canat X, Rinaldi-Carmona M, Portier M, Barth F, Calandra B, Pecceu F, Lupker J, Maffrand JP, Le Fur G, Casellas P. A selective inverse agonist for central cannabinoid receptor inhibits mitogenactivated protein kinase activation stimulated by insulin or insulin-like growth factor 1. Evidence for a new model of receptor/ligand interactions. J Biol Chem. 1997;272(35):22330-9.

Bradshaw HB, Walker JM. The expanding field of cannabimimetic and related lipid mediators. Br J Pharmacol 2005;144:459–465.

Breivogel CS, Childers SR. The functional neuroanatomy of brain cannabinoid receptors. Neurobiol Dis 1998;5:417–431.

Bryant, N. J., Govers, R., and James, D. E. Regulated transport of the glucose transporter GLUT4. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2002;3:267–277.

Calandra B, Portier M, Kernéis A, Delpech M, Carillon C, Le Fur G, Ferrara P, Shire D. Dual intracellular signaling pathways mediated by the human cannabinoid CB1 receptor. Eur J Pharmacol. 1999;374(3):445-55.

Cat LK, Coleman RL. Treatment for HIV wasting syndrome. Ann Pharmacother 1994;28:595–597.

Cavuoto P, McAinch AJ, Hatzinikolas G, Cameron-Smith D, Wittert GA. Effects of cannabinoid receptors on skeletal muscle oxidative pathways. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2007;267(1-2):63-69.

Chandran M, Phillips SA, Ciaraldi T, Henry RR. Adiponectin: more than just another fat cell hormone? Diabetes Care 2003;26:2442–2450.

Cleland JG, Ghosh J, Freemantle N, Kaye GC, Nasir M, Clark AL, Coletta AP. Clinical trials update and cumulative meta-analyses from the American College of Cardiology: WATCH, SCDHeFT, DINAMIT, CASINO, INSPIRE, STRATUS-US, RIO-Lipids and cardiac resynchronisation therapy in heart failure. Eur J Heart Fail 2004;6:501–508.

Corchero J, Manzanares J, Fuentes JA. Cannabinoid/opioid crosstalk in the central nervous system. Crit Rev Neurobiol 2004;16:159–172.

Cosentino C, Di Domenico M, Porcellini A, Cuozzo C, De Gregorio G, Santillo MR, Agnese S, Di Stasio R, Feliciello A, Migliaccio A, Avvedimento EV. p85 regulatory subunit of PI3K mediates cAMP-PKA and estrogens biological effects on growth and survival. Oncogene 2007;26(14):2095-103.

Cota D, Marsicano G, Lutz B, Vicennati V, Stalla GK, Pasquali R, Pagotto U. Endogenous cannabinoid system as a modulator of food intake. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 2003;27:289–301.

Cravatt BF, Lichtman AH. The endogenous cannabinoid system and its role in nociceptive behavior. J Neurobiol 2004;61:149–160.

Davidson, M. B., Bouch, C., Venkatesan, N., and Karjala, R. G. Impaired glucose transport in skeletal muscle but normal GLUT-4 tissue distribution in glucose-infused rats. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 1994;267:E808–E813.

De Gregorio G, Coppa A, Cosentino C, Ucci S, Messina S, Nicolussi A, D'Inzeo S, Di Pardo A, Avvedimento EV, Porcellini A. The p85 regulatory subunit of

PI3K mediates TSH-cAMP-PKA growth and survival signals. Oncogene 2007;26(14):2039-47.

Demuth DG, Molleman A. Cannabinoid signalling. Life Sci. 2006;78(6):549-63.

De Petrocellis L, Cascio MG, Di Marzo V. The endocannabinoid system: a general view and latest additions. Br J Pharmacol 2004;141:765–774.

Despres JP, Golay A, Sjostrum L. For the Rimonabant in Obesity- Lipids Study Group Effects of rimonabant on body weight and the metabolic syndrome in overweight patients. N Engl J Med 2005;353:2121–2134.

Despres JP. The endocannabinoid system: a new target for the regulation of energy balance and metabolism. Crit. Pathw. Cardiol.2007;6(2):46-50.

Devane WA, Hanus L, Breuer A, Pertwee RG, Stevenson LA, Griffin G, Gibson D, Mandelbaum A, Etinger A, Mechoulam R. Isolation and structure of a brain constituent that binds to the cannabinoid receptor. Science 1992;258:1946–1949.

Devlin MG, Christopoulos A. Modulation of cannabinoid agonist binding by 5-HT in the rat cerebellum. J Neurochem 2002;80:1095–1102.

De Vry J, Jentzsch KR. Partial agonist-like profile of the cannabinoid receptor antagonist SR141716A in a food-reinforced operant paradigm. Behav Pharmacol. 2004;15(1):13-20.

Di S, Malcher-Lopes R, Halmos KC, Tasker JG. Nongenomic glucocorticoid inhibition via endocannabinoid release in the hypothalamus: a fast feedback mechanism. J Neurosci 2003;23:4850–4857.

Di Marzo V, Melck D, Bisogno T, De Petrocellis L. Endocannabinoids: endogenous cannabinoid receptor ligands with neuromodulatoryaction. Trends Neurosci 1998;21:521–528.

Di Marzo V, Goparaju SK, Wang L, Liu J, Batkai S, Jarai Z, Fezza F, Miura GI, Palmiter RD, Sugiura T, Kunos G. Leptin regulated endocannabinoids are involved in maintaining food intake. Nature 2001;410:822–825.

Di Marzo V, Bifulco M, De Petrocellis LThe endocannabinoid system and its therapeutic exploitation. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2004;3:771–784.

Dinh TP, Carpenter D, Leslie FM, Freund TF, Katona I, Sensi SL, Kathuria S, Piomelli D. Brain monoglyceride lipase participating in endocannabinoid inactivation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2002;99:10819–10824.

Dutta AK, Sard H, Ryan W, Razdan RK, Compton DR, Martin BR. The synthesis and pharmacological evaluation of the cannabinoid antagonist SR141716A. Med Chem Res 1994;5:54–62.

Engeli S, Böhnke J, Feldpausch M, Gorzelniak K, Janke J, Bátkai S, Pacher P, Harvey-White J, Luft FC, Sharma AM, Jordan J. Activation of the peripheral endocannabinoid system in human obesity. Diabetes 2005;54(10):2838-43.

Felder CC, Joyce KE, Briley EM, Mansouri J, Mackie K, Blond O, Lai Y, Ma AL, Mitchell RL. Comparison of the pharmacology and signal transduction of the human cannabinoid CB1 and CB2 receptors. Mol Pharmacol. 1995;48(3):443-50.

Felder CC, Joyce KE, Briley EM, Glass M, Mackie KP, Fahey KJ, Cullinan GJ, Hunden DC, Johnson DW, Chaney MO, Koppel GA, Brownstein M. LY320135, a novel cannabinoid CB1 receptor antagonist, unmasks coupling of the CB1 receptor to stimulation of cAMP accumulation. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1998;284:291–297.

Fernandez JR, Allison DB. Rimonabant Sanofi-Synthelabo. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 2004;5:430–435.

Ferris WF, Naran NH, Crowther NJ, Rheeder P, van der Merwe L, Chetty N. The relationship between insulin sensitivity and serum adiponectin levels in three population groups. Horm Metab Res. 2005;37(11):695-701.

Flier JS. Obesity wars: molecular progress confronts an expanding epidemic. Cell 2004;116:337–350.

Foltin RW, Brady JV, Fischman MW, Emurian CS, Dominitz J. Effects of smoked marijuana on social interaction in small groups. Drug Alcohol Depend 1987;20:87–93.

Gatley SJ, Gifford AN, Volkow ND, Lan R, Makriyannis A. 123I-labeled AM251: a radioiodinated ligand which binds in vivo to mouse brain cannabinoid CB1 receptors. Eur J Pharmacol 1996;307:331–338.

Giang DK, Cravatt BF. Molecular characterization of human and mouse fatty acid amide hydrolases. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA1997;94:2238–2242.

Gil-Campos M, Cañete RR, Gil A. Adiponectin, the missing link in insulin resistance and obesity. Clin Nutr. 2004;23(5):963-74.

Glass M, Felder CC. Concurrent stimulation of cannabinoid CB1 and dopamine D2 receptors augments cAMP accumulation in striatal neurons: evidence for a Gs linkage to the CB1 receptor. J Neurosci 1997;17:5327–5333.

Gorter RW. Cancer cachexia and cannabinoids. Forsch Komplementarmed 1999;6(Suppl 3):21–22.

Greenberg I, Kuehnle J, Mendelson JH, Bernstein JG. Effects of marihuana use on body weight and caloric intake in humans. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 1976;49:79–84. Hager, S. R., Jochen, A. L., and Kalkhoff, R. K. Insulin resistance in normal rats infused with glucose for 72 h. Am. J. Physiol Endocrinol. Metab. 1991;260:E353–E362.

Hanus L, Abu-Lafi S, Fride E, Breuer A, Vogel Z, Shalev DE, Kustanovich I, Mechoulam R. 2-Arachidonyl glyceryl ether, an endogenous agonist of the cannabinoid CB1 receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2001;98:3662–3665.

Herkenham M, Lynn AB, Little MD, Johnson MR, Melvin LS, De Costa BR, RiceKC. Cannabinoid receptor localization in brain.Proc Natl Acad Sci USA1990;87:1932–1936.

Hermann H, Marsicano G, Lutz B. Coexpression of the cannabinoidreceptor type 1 with dopamine and serotonin receptors in distinct neuronal subpopulations of the adult mouse forebrain. Neuroscience 2002;109:451–460.

Hilairet S, Bouaboula M, Carriere D, Le Fur G, Casellas P. Hypersensitization of the orexin 1 receptor by the CB1 receptor: evidence for cross-talk blocked by the specific CB1 antagonist, SR141716. J Biol Chem 2003;278:23731–23737.

Hollander P. Endocannabinoid blockade for improving glycemic control and lipids in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Am J Med. 2007;120:S18-28.

Hill, M. M., Clark, S. F., Tucker, D. F., Birnbaum, M. J., James, D. E., and Macaulay, S. L. A role for protein kinase B beta/Akt2 in insulin stimulated GLUT4 translocation in adipocytes. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1999;19:7771–7781. Howlett AC, Qualy JM, Khachatrian LL. Involvement of Gi in the inhibition of adenylate cyclase by cannabimimetic drugs. Mol Pharmacol. 1986;29(3):307-13.

Howlett AC, Barth F, Bonner TI, Cabral G, Casellas P, Devane WA, Felder CC, Herkenham M, Mackie K, Martin BR, MechoulamR, Pertwee RG. International Union of Pharmacology.XXVII. Classification of cannabinoid receptors. Pharmacol Rev 2002; 54:161–202.

Huang SM, Bisogno T, Trevisani M, Al-Hayani A, De Petrocellis L, Fezza F, Tognetto M, Petros TJ, Krey JF, Chu CJ, Miller JD, Davies SN, Geppetti P, Walker JM, Di Marzo V. An endogenous capsaicin-like substance with high potency at recombinant and native vanilloid VR1 receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2002;99:8400–8405.

Hube F, Hauner H. The role of TNF-alpha in human adipose tissue: prevention of weight gain at the expense of insulin resistance? Horm Metab Res. 1999;31(12):626-31.

Huestis MA, Gorelick DA, Heishman SJ, Preston KL, Nelson RA, Moolchan ET, Frank RA. Blockade of effects of smoked marijuana by the CB1-selective cannabinoid receptor antagonist SR141716. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2001;58:322–328.

Idris, I., Gray, S., and Donnelly, R. Protein kinase C-beta inhibition and diabetic microangiopathy: effects on endothelial permeability responses in vitro. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 2002;967:176–182.

Jamshidi N, Taylor DA. Anandamide administration into the ventromedial hypothalamus stimulates appetite in rats. Br J Pharmacol 2001;34:1151–1154.

Jbilo O, Ravinet-Trillou C, Arnone M, Buisson I, Bribes E, Peleraux A, Penarier G, Soubrie' P, Le Fur G, Galiegue S, Casellas P. The CB1 receptor antagonist rimonabant reverses the dietinduced obesity phenotype through the regulation of lipolysis and energy balance. FASEB J 2005;19:1567–1569.

Juan-Picó P, Fuentes E, Bermúdez-Silva FJ, Javier Díaz-Molina F, Ripoll C, Rodríguez de Fonseca F, Nadal A. Cannabinoid receptors regulate Ca(2+) signals and insulin secretion in pancreatic beta-cell. Cell Calcium. 2006;39(2):155-62.

Kahn BB, Flier JS. Obesity and insulin resistance. J Clin Invest. 2000;106(4):473-81.

Kahn SE. The relative contributions of insulin resistance and beta-cell dysfunction to the pathophysiology of Type 2 diabetes. Diabetologia. 2003;46(1):3-19.

Kearn CS, Blake-Palmer K, Daniel E, Mackie K, Glass M. Concurrent stimulation of cannabinoid CB1 and dopamine D2 receptors enhances heterodimer formation: a mechanism for receptor crosstalk? Mol Pharmacol 2005;67:1697–1704.

Kirkham TC, Williams CM. Endogenous cannabinoids and appetite. Nutr Res Reviews 2001;14:65–86.

Kirkham TC, Williams CM, Fezza F, Di Marzo V. Endocannabinoid levels in rat limbic forebrain and hypothalamus in relation to fasting, feeding and satiation: stimulation of eating by 2-arachidonoyl glycerol. Br J Pharmacol. 2002 Jun;136(4):550-7.

Klein TW, Newton C, Larsen K, Lu L, Perkins I, Nong L, Friedman H. The cannabinoid system and immune modulation. J Leukoc Biol 2003;74:486–496.

Klip A, Logan WJ, Gagalang E. Regulation of amino acid transport in L6 myoblasts. II. Different chemical properties of transport after amino acid deprivation. J Cell Physiol. 1982;113(1):56-66.

Klip, A., Ramlal, T., Bilan, P. J., Marette, A., Liu, Z., and Mitsumoto, Y. What signals are involved in the stimulation of glucose transport by insulin in muscle cells? Cell Signal 1993;5:519–529.

Kobayashi Y, Arai S, Waku K, Sugiura T. Activation by 2-arachidonoylglycerol, an endogenous cannabinoid receptor ligand, of p42/44 mitogen-activated protein kinase in HL-60 cells. J Biochem (Tokyo). 2001;129(5):665-9.

Kohn, A. D., Summers, S. A., Birnbaum, M. J., and Roth, R. A. Expression of a constitutively active Akt Ser/Thr kinase in 3T3-L1 adipocytes stimulates glucose uptake and glucose transporter 4 translocation. J. Biol. Chem. 1996;271:31372–31378.

Kotani K, Ogawa W, Matsumoto M, Kitamura T, Sakaue H, Hino Y, Miyake K, Sano W, Akimoto K, Ohno S, Kasuga M. Requirement of atypical protein kinase clambda for insulin stimulation of glucose uptake but not for Akt activation in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1998;18:6971–6982.

Krylatov AV, Maslov LN, Lasukova OV, Pertwee RG. Cannabinoid receptor antagonists SR141716 and SR144528 exhibit properties of partial agonists in experiments on isolated perfused rat heart. Bull Exp Biol Med. 2005;139(5):558-61.

Lan R, Gatley J, Lu Q, Fan P, Fernando SR, Volkow ND, Pertwee R, Makriyannis A. Design and synthesis of the CB1 selective cannabinoid antagonist AM281: a potential human SPECT ligand. AAPS PharmSci 1999;1:E4.

Lange JH, Kruse CG. Recent advances in CB1 cannabinoid receptor antagonists. Curr Opin Drug Discov Devel 2004;7:498–506.

Lange JH, Coolen HK, van Stuivenberg HH, Dijksman JA, Herremans AH, Ronken E, Keizer HG, Tipker K, McCreary AC, Veerman W, Wals HC, Stork B, Verveer PC, den Hartog AP, de Jong NM, Adolfs TJ, Hoogendoorn J, Kruse CG. Synthesis, biological properties, and molecular modeling investigations of novel 3,4-diarylpyrazolines as potent and selective CB1 cannabinoid receptor antagonists. J Med Chem 2004;47:627–643.

Liu LZ, Zhao HL, Zuo J, Ho SK, Chan JC, Meng Y, Fang FD, Tong PC. Protein kinase Czeta mediates insulin-induced glucose transport through actin remodeling in L6 muscle cells. Mol Biol Cell. 2006;17:2322-30.

Liu YL, Connoley IP, Wilson CA, Stock MJ. Effects of the cannabinoid CB1 receptor antagonist SR141716 on oxygen consumption and soleus muscle glucose uptake in Lep(ob)/Lep(ob) mice. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 2005;29:183–187.

Marsicano G, Wotjak CT, Azad SC, Bisogno T, Rammes G, Cascio MG, Hermann H, Tang J, Hofmann C, Zieglgansberger W, Di Marzo V, Lutz B. The endogenous cannabinoid system controls extinction of aversive memories. Nature 2002;418:530–534

Marsicano G, Goodenough S, Monory K, Hermann H, Eder M, Cannich A, Azad SC, Cascio MG, Gutierrez SO, van der Stelt M., Lopez-Rodriguez ML, Casanova E, Schutz G, Zieglgansberger W, Di Marzo V, Behl C, Lutz. CB1 cannabinoid receptors and on-demand defense against excitotoxicity. Science 2003;302:84–88

Massa F, Marsicano G, Hermann H, Cannich A, Monory K, Cravatt BF, Ferri GL, Sibaev A, Storr M, Lutz B. The endogenous cannabinoid system protects against colonic inflammation. J Clin Invest 2004;113:1202–1209

Matias I, Gonthier MP, Orlando P, Martiadis V, De Petrocellis L, Cervino C, Petrosino S, Hoareau L, Festy F, Pasquali R, Roche R, Maj M, Pagotto U, Monteleone P, Di Marzo V. Regulation, function, and dysregulation of endocannabinoids in models of adipose and beta-pancreatic cells and in obesity and hyperglycemia. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006;91(8):3171-80.

Matsuda LA, Lolait SJ, Brownstein MJ, Young AC, Bonner TI. Structure of a cannabinoid receptor and functional expression of the cloned cDNA. Nature 1990 346:561–564

McFarland MJ, Porter AC, Rakhshan FR, Rawat DS, Gibbs RA, Barker EL. A role for caveolae/lipid rafts in the uptake and recycling of the endogenous cannabinoid anandamide. J Biol Chem 2004;279:41991–41997

Mechoulam R, Ben-Shabat S, Hanus L, Ligumsky M, Kaminski NE, Schatz AR, Gopher A, Almog S, Martin BR, Compton DR, Pertwee RG, Griffin G, Bayewitch M, Barg J, Vogel Z. Identification of an endogenous 2-monoglyceride, present in canine gut, that binds to cannabinoid receptors. Biochem Pharmacol 1995;50:83–90

Mechoulam R, Panikashvili D, Shohami E. Cannabinoids and brain injury: therapeutic implications. Trends Mol Med 2002;8:58–61

Mendizabal VE, Adler-Graschinsky E. Cannabinoid system as a potential target for drug development in the treatment of cardiovascular disease. Curr Vasc Pharmacol 2003;1:301–313

Miele C., Riboulet A., Maitan M.A., Oriente F., Romano C., Formisano P., Giudicelli J., Beguinot F., Van Obberghen E. Human Glycated Albumin Affects Glucose Metabolism in L6 Skeletal Muscle Cells by Imparing Insulin-Induced Insulin Receptor Substrate (IRS) Signaling through a Protein Kinase  $C\alpha$ -mediated Mechanism. JBC 2003;278:47376-47387.

Munro S, Thomas KL, Abu-Shaar M. Molecular characterization of a peripheral receptor for cannabinoids. Nature 1993;365:61–65

Murdolo G, Kempf K, Hammarstedt A, Herder C, Smith U, Jansson PA. Insulin differentially modulates the peripheral endocannabinoid system in human subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue from lean and obese individuals. J Endocrinol Invest. 2007;30(8):RC17-21

Nishikawa, T., Edelstein, D., Du, X. L., Yamagishi, S., Matsumura, T., Kaneda, Y., Yorek, M. A., Beebe, D., Oates, P. J., Hammes, H. P., Giardino, I., and Brownlee, M. Normalizing mitochondrial superoxide production blocks three pathways of hyperglycaemic damage. Nature 2000;404:787–790

Osei-Hyiaman D, DePetrillo M, Pacher P, Liu J, Radaeva S, Batkai S, Harvey-White J, Mackie K, Offertaler L, Wang L, KunosG. Endocannabinoid activation at hepatic CB1 receptors stimulates fatty acid synthesis and contributes to dietinduced obesity. J Clin Invest 2005;115:1298–1305 Osei-Hyiaman D, Harvey-White J, Bátkai S, Kunos G. The role of the endocannabinoid system in the control of energy homeostasis. Int J Obes (Lond). 2006;30:S33-8.

Pagotto U, Marsicano G, Cota D, Lutz B, Pasquali R. The emerging role of the endocannabinoid system in endocrine regulation and energy balance. Endocr Rev. 2006;27(1):73-100.

Panikashvili D, Simeonidou C, Ben-Shabat S, Hanus L, Breuer A, Mechoulam R, Shohami E. An endogenous cannabinoid (2- AG) is neuroprotective after brain injury. Nature 2001;413:527–531

Panikashvili D, Mechoulam R, Beni SM, Alexandrovich A, Shohami E. CB1 cannabinoid receptors are involved in neuroprotection via NF- $\kappa$ B inhibition. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 2005;25:477–484

Pertwee RG. Inverse agonism and neutral antagonism at cannabinoid CB1 receptors. Life Sci 2005;76:1307–1324

Pessin, J. E., and Saltiel, A. R. J. Clin. Investig. 2000;106:165-169

Piomelli D, Beltramo M, Glasnapp S, Lin SY, Goutopoulos A, Xie XQ, Makriyannis A. Structural determinants for recognition and translocation by the anandamide transporter. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999;96(10):5802-7.

Piomelli D. The molecular logic of endocannabinoid signalling. Nat Rev Neurosci 2003;4:873–884

Poirier B, Bidouard JP, Cadrouvele C, Marniquet X, Staels B, O'Connor SE, Janiak P, Herbert JM. The anti-obesity effect of rimonabant is associated with an improved serum lipid profile. Diabetes Obes Metab 2005;7:65–72

Porter AC, Sauer JM, Knierman MD, Becker GW, Berna MJ, Bao J, Nomikos GG, Carter P, Bymaster FP, Leese AB, Felder CC. Characterization of a novel endocannabinoid, virodhamine, with antagonist activity at the CB1 receptor. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2002;301:1020–1024

Randle PJ, Garland PB, Hales CN, Newsholme EA. The glucose fatty-acid cycle. Its role in insulin sensitivity and the metabolic disturbances of diabetes mellitus. Lancet. 1963 Apr 13;1:785-9.

Ravinet Trillou C, Arnone M, Delgorge C, Gonalons N, Keane P, Maffrand JP, Soubrie P. Anti-obesity effect of SR141716, a CB1 receptor antagonist, in dietinduced obese mice. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2003;284(2):R345-53.

Ravinet-Trillou C, Delgorge C, Menet C, Arnone M, Soubrie´ P. CB1 cannabinoid receptor knockout in mice leads to leanness, resistance to diet-induced obesity and enhanced leptin sensitivity. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 2004;28:640–648.

Rinaldi-Carmona M, Barth F, Heaulme M, Shire D, Calandra B, Congy C, Martinez S, Maruani J, Neliat G, Caput D, Ferrara P, Soubrie<sup>´</sup> P, Breliere JC, Le Fur G. SR141716A, a potent and selective antagonist of the brain cannabinoid receptor. FEBS Lett 1994;350:240–244

Rinaldi-Carmona M, Barth F, Congy C, Martinez S, Oustric D, Perio A, Poncelet M, Maruani J, Arnone M, Finance O, Soubrie´ P, Le Fur G. SR147778[5-(4-bromophenyl)-1-(2,4-dichloro-phenyl)-4-ethyl-N-(1-piperidinyl)-1H-pyrazole-3-carboxamide], a new potent and selective antagonist of the CB1 cannabinoid receptor: biochemical and pharmacological characterization. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2004;310:905–914.

Rizza R, Butler P. Insulin resistance in type II diabetes mellitus. Adv Second Messenger Phosphoprotein Res. 1990;24:511-6. Review.

Rowland NE, Mukherjee M, Robertson K Effects of the cannabinoid receptor antagonist SR 141716, alone and in combination with dexfenfluramine or naloxone, on food intake in rats. Psychopharmacology 2001;159:111–116. Sallan SE, Zinberg NE, Frei EI. Antiemetic effect of  $\Delta$ 9-tetrahydrocannabinol in patients receiving cancer chemotherapy. N Engl J Med 1975;293:795–797

Saltiel, A. R., and Pessin, J. E. Insulin signaling pathways in time and space. Trends Cell Biol. 2002;12:65–71.

Sigal RJ, Warram JH. The interaction between obesity and diabetes. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diab 1996;3:3-9

Sipe JC, Waalen J, Gerber A, Beutler E. Overweight and obesity associated with a missense polymorphism in fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH). Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord 2005;29:755–759

Standaert, M. L., Galloway, L., Karnam, P., Bandyopadhyay, G., Moscat, J., and Farese, R. V. Protein kinase C-zeta as a downstream effector of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase during insulin stimulation in rat adipocytes. Potential role in glucose transport. J. Biol. Chem. 1997;272:30075–30082.

Stella N. Cannabinoid signaling in glial cells. Glia 2004;48:267–277 Stumvoll M, Häring H. Insulin resistance and insulin sensitizers. Horm Res. 2001;55 Suppl 2:3-13

Steppan CM, Bailey ST, Bhat S, Brown EJ, Banerjee RR, Wright CM, Patel HR, Ahima RS, Lazar MA. The hormone resistin links obesity to diabetes. Nature. 2001 Jan 18;409(6818):307-12.

Sugiura T, Kondo S, Sukagawa A, Nakane S, Shinoda A, Itoh K, Yamashita A, Waku K. 2-Arachidonoylglycerol: a possible endogenous cannabinoid receptor ligand in brain. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1995;215:89–97

Tanti, J. F., Grillo, S., Gremeaux, T., Coffer, P. J., Van Obberghen, E., and Le Marchand-Brustel, Y. Potential role of protein kinase B in glucose transporter 4 translocation in adipocytes. Endocrinology 1997;138:2005–2010.

Taylor S.I. Deconstructing Type 2 Diabetes. Cell 1999;97: 9–12.

van der Stelt M, Di Marzo V. The endocannabinoid system in the basal ganglia and in the mesolimbic reward system: implications for neurological and psychiatric disorders. Eur J Pharmacol2003;480:133–150.

Van Gaal LF, Rissanen AM, Scheen AJ, Ziegler O, Rossner S. For the RIO-Europe Study Group. Effects of the cannabinoid-1 receptor blocker rimonabant on weight reduction and cardiovascular risk factors in overweight patients: 1-year experience from the RIO-Europe study. Lancet 2005;365:1389–1397.

Van Obberghen E., Baron V., Delahaye L., Emanuelli B., Filippa N., Giorgetti-Peraldi S., Lebrun P., Mothe-Satney I., Peraldi P., Rocchi S., Sawka-Verhelle D., Tartare-Deckert S., and Giudicelli J. Eur J. Clin. Investig 2001;31:966–977

Varvel SA, Lichtman AH. Evaluation of CB1 receptor knockout mice in the Morris water maze. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2002;301:915–924

Vickers SP, Webster LJ, Wyatt A, Dourish CT, Kennett GA. Preferential effects of the cannabinoid CB1 receptor antagonist, SR 141716, on food intake and body weight gain of obese (fa/fa) compared to lean Zucker rats. Psychopharmacology (Berl). 2003;167(1):103-11.

Vettor R, Serra R, Fabris R, Pagano C, Federspil G. Effect of sibutramine on weight management and metabolic control in type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of clinical studies. Diabetes Care 2005;28:942–949

Vickers SP, Dourish CT, Kennett GA. Evidence that hypophagia induced by *d*-fenfluramine and *d*-norfenfluramine in the rat is mediated by 5-HT2C receptors. Neuropharmacology 2001;41:200–209

Vlassara H. Recent progress in advanced glycation end products and diabetic complications. Diabetes. 1997;46 Suppl 2:S19-25

Walter L, Franklin A, Witting A, Wade C, Xie Y, Kunos G, Mackie K, Stella N. Nonpsychotropic cannabinoid receptors regulate microglial cell migration. J Neurosci 2003;23:1398–1405

Wang, Q., Somwar, R., Bilan, P. J., Liu, Z., Jin, J., Woodgett, J. R., and Klip, A. Protein kinase B/Akt participates in GLUT4 translocation by insulin in L6 myoblasts. Mol. Cell. Biol. 1999;19:4008–4018.

Weyer C, Bogardus C, Mott DM, Pratley RE. The natural history of insulin secretory dysfunction and insulin resistance in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Clin Invest. 1999 Sep;104(6):787-94.

Williams CM, Kirkham TC. Anandamide induces overeating:mediation by central cannabinoid (CB1) receptors. Psychopharmacology1999;143:315–317

Williams CM, Kirkham TC. Observational analysis of feeding induced by  $\Delta$ 9-THC and anandamide. Physiol Behav 2002;76:241–250

Wilson RI, Nicoll RA. Endocannabinoid signaling in the brain. Science 2002;296:678–682

Wynne K, Stanley S, McGowan B, Bloom S. Appetite control. J Endocrinol 2005;184:291–318

Wotjak CT. Role of endogenous cannabinoids in cognition and emotionality. Mini Rev Med Chem 2005;5:659–670

Xie S, Furjanic MA, Ferrara JJ, McAndrew NR, Ardino EL, Ngondara A, Bernstein Y, Thomas KJ, Kim E, Walker JM, Nagar S, Ward SJ, Raffa RB. The endocannabinoid system and rimonabant: a new drug with a novel mechanism of action involving cannabinoid CB1 receptor antagonism--or inverse agonism--as potential obesity treatment and other therapeutic use. J Clin Pharm Ther. 2007;32(3):209-31.

Yaffe D. Retention of differentiation potentialities during prolonged cultivation of myogenic cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1968;61(2):477-83.

Yerneni, K. K., Bai, W., Khan, B. V., Medford, R. M., and Natarajan, R. Hyperglycemia-induced activation of nuclear transcription factor kappaB in vascular smooth muscle cells. Diabetes 1999;48:855–864